McMaster University DigitalCommons@McMaster

Open Access Dissertations and Theses

Open Dissertations and Theses

10-1-2012

Justification of a nonlinear Schrödinger model for polymers

Dmitry Ponomarev McMaster University, dm.v.ponomarev@gmail.com

Follow this and additional works at: http://digitalcommons.mcmaster.ca/opendissertations Part of the <u>Optics Commons</u>, <u>Partial Differential Equations Commons</u>, and the <u>Polymer</u> <u>Chemistry Commons</u>

Recommended Citation

Ponomarev, Dmitry, "Justification of a nonlinear Schrödinger model for polymers" (2012). *Open Access Dissertations and Theses*. Paper 6981.

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the Open Dissertations and Theses at DigitalCommons@McMaster. It has been accepted for inclusion in Open Access Dissertations and Theses by an authorized administrator of DigitalCommons@McMaster. For more information, please contact scom@mcmaster.ca.

JUSTIFICATION OF A NONLINEAR SCHRÖDINGER MODEL FOR POLYMERS

By DMITRY PONOMAREV, M.Sc.

A Thesis Submitted to the School of Graduate Studies in Partial Fulfilment of the Requirements for the Degree Master of Science

McMaster University © Copyright by Dmitry Ponomarev, May 2012

MASTER OF SCIENCE (2012)

(Mathematics)

McMaster University Hamilton, Ontario

TITLE:Justification of a nonlinear Schrödinger model for polymersAUTHOR:Dmitry Ponomarev, M.Sc. (University of L'Aquila)SUPERVISOR:Dr. Dmitry PelinovskyNUMBER OF PAGES:v, 61

Abstract

A model with nonlinear Schrödinger (NLS) equation used for describing pulse propagations in photopolymers is considered. We focus on a case in which change of refractive index is proportional to the square of amplitude of the electric field and the spatial domain is \mathbb{R}^2 . After formal derivation of the NLS approximation from the wave-Maxwell equation, we establish well-posedness and perform rigorous justification analysis to show smallness of error terms for appropriately small time intervals. We conclude by numerical simulation to illustrate the results in one-dimensional case.

Acknowledgements

I would like to express my gratitude to Dr. Dmitry Pelinovsky and Dr. Kalaichelvi Saravanamuttu for the idea of the project. This work would not be possible without close guidance and assistance of my supervisor Dr. Dmitry Pelinovsky whose insight and solid experience helped to overcome many difficulties arising on the way to the final result.

I am indebted with my knowledge and experience to the professors in McMaster University whom I took courses from and worked with as a teaching assistant: Dr. Dmitry Pelinovsky, Dr. Stanley Alama, Dr. Lia Bronsard, Dr. Eric Sawyer, Dr. Jean Pierre Gabardo, Dr. Bartosz Protas, Dr. Nicholas Kevlahan and Dr. Maung Min-oo. Also, I owe sincere thanks to Dr. Walter Craig for his useful remarks during my presentation in the AIMS lab seminar.

Additionally, I am very thankful to the professors Dr. Sergey Leble, Dr. Oleg Nagornov, Dr. Olga Rozanova, Dr. Stéphane Lanteri and Dr. Victorita Dolean whom I had opportunity to learn from in the past and who also gave me support and valuable advices regarding academic career.

I would like to take an opportunity to say thank you to my parents for encouraging me in difficult moments. Also, I acknowledge my uncle Herman for a significant influence on my whole life. To my parents Lyubov and Victor

Contents

1	Inti	Introduction 2						
	1.1	Physical context	2					
	1.2	Asymptotic balance	3					
	1.3	Main result	5					
2	Ele	Elements of functional analysis						
3	Loc	ocal well-posedness theory 1						
	3.1	Local well-posedness of the wave-Maxwell system $\ . \ . \ . \ . \ .$	11					
	3.2	Local well-posedness of the NLS system	22					
4	\mathbf{Rig}	igorous justification analysis 27						
	4.1	Near-identity transformations	27					
	4.2	Local control of the residual terms	30					
		4.2.1 First energy level	31					
		4.2.2 Second energy level	36					
		4.2.3 Third energy level	40					
		4.2.4 Proof of the Theorem 1.1	45					
5	Numerical results 4							
	5.1	One-dimensional model	47					
	5.2	Numerical set-up	48					
	5.3	Simulation results	50					
APPENDIX 55								
	Global justification for the linear system							

Chapter 1

Introduction

1.1 Physical context

Mathematical models for laser beams in photochemical materials used in literature [8, 16] are based on the nonlinear Schrödinger (NLS) equation. These models are normally derived from Maxwell equations using heuristic arguments and qualitative approximations (see e.g. [9]). In the present work we derive the time-dependent NLS equation rigorously from a toy model resembling the Maxwell equations. The toy model is written as a system of a wave-Maxwell equation and an empirical relation for the change of the refractive index.

The following planar geometry problem is usually considered for modeling of laser beams in photochemical materials. The material occupies halfspace $z \ge 0$ and its face z = 0 is exposed to the pulse entering the material. If the pulse is localized in the *x*-direction and is uniform in the *y*-direction, then the electric field has polarization in the *y*-direction with the amplitude *E* being *y*-independent, hence $\mathbf{E}(x, z, t) = (0, E(x, z, t), 0)$ is the electric field. The initial pulse is assumed to be spatially wide-spreaded, small in amplitude, and monochromatic in time.

Neglecting polarization effects and uniform material losses, we write the wave-Maxwell equation in the form

$$\partial_x^2 E + \partial_z^2 E - n^2 \partial_t^2 E = 0, \qquad (1.1)$$

where n is referred to as the refractive index of the photochemical material.

Let us write the squared refractive index in the form $n^2 = 1 + m$ and assume that the change of refractive index m is governed by the empirical relation

$$\frac{\partial m}{\partial t} = E^2. \tag{1.2}$$

We note that all physical constants are normalized to be 1 in the system (1.1)-(1.2).

The system (1.1)-(1.2) resembles a more complicated system of governing equations in literature [8].

1.2 Asymptotic balance

Let us seek for the asymptotic solution to the system (1.1)-(1.2) by using the multi-scale expansion [10, 14, 17]

$$E(x, z, t) = \epsilon^{p} A(X, Z, T) e^{i\omega_{0}(z-t)} + c.c., \quad m(x, z, t) = \epsilon^{r} m_{0}(X, Z, T), \quad (1.3)$$

where c.c. stands for complex conjugated term, $X := \epsilon x$, $Z := \epsilon^q z$, $T := \epsilon^s t$ are slow variables and p, q, s, r > 0 are exponents to be specified.

We want to choose the exponents p, q, s and r such that A is governed by a kind of the NLS equation.

The resulting NLS equation for A is supposed to have first-order partial derivatives of A in Z, second derivative in X, and a nonlinear term proportional to m_0A at the leading order of ϵ (that is $\mathcal{O}(\epsilon^{p+2})$ due to the term $\partial_x^2 E$). At the same time the equation (1.2) must enforce the rate of change of m_0 in T to be of order $\mathcal{O}(1)$ at the leading order of ϵ (that is $\mathcal{O}(\epsilon^{2p})$ due to the term E^2). These requirements lead to the choice

$$q = 2, \quad r = 2, \quad s = 2p - 2,$$
 (1.4)

which still leaves parameter p to be defined.

To show (1.4), we substitute (1.3) in (1.1) and (1.2) to obtain, respectively,

$$\epsilon^{p} \left[\epsilon^{2} \partial_{X}^{2} A + 2i\omega_{0} \left(\epsilon^{q} \partial_{Z} A + \epsilon^{s} \partial_{T} A \right) + \epsilon^{r} \omega_{0}^{2} m_{0} A \right] e^{i\omega_{0}(z-t)} + c.c. + \text{higher-order terms} = 0,$$

$$\epsilon^{r+s}\partial_T m_0 = \epsilon^{2p} |A|^2 + \left(\epsilon^{2p} A^2 e^{2i\omega_0(z-t)} + c.c.\right) + \text{higher-order terms}.$$

From the first equation, the balance occurs for q = 2, r = 2 and $s \ge 2$. From the second equation, the balance occurs for r + s = 2p, hence s = 2p - 2, and the balance (1.4) is justified.

The second term in the second equation induces the second harmonics which will be further included in the equation for a residual term.

If s = 2, the system of equations can be truncated at the system

$$\partial_X^2 A + 2i\omega_0 \left(\partial_Z A + \partial_T A\right) + \omega_0^2 m_0 A = 0, \tag{1.5}$$

$$\partial_T m_0 = 2 \left| A \right|^2. \tag{1.6}$$

If s > 2, the system of equations can be truncated at the spatial NLS equation

$$\partial_X^2 A + 2i\omega_0 \partial_Z A + \omega_0^2 m_0 A = 0, \qquad (1.7)$$

complimented by the same equation (1.6). Because m_0 depends on T by means of the equation (1.6), A depends on T implicitly in the case of (1.7). The system (1.6)-(1.7) was used in the previous works [8, 16] on photochemical materials.

Our task is to justify the system (1.5)-(1.6), where the time evolution of A is uniquely determined. To avoid problems at the characteristics Z = T, we shall consider solutions of the original system (1.1)-(1.2) in an unbounded domain $(x, z) \in \mathbb{R}^2$ for t > 0 supplemented by the initial conditions. At the present time, our method does not allow us to justify the system (1.6)-(1.7).

In the case s = 2, we choose the scaling $X := \epsilon x$, $Z := \epsilon^2 z$, $T := \epsilon^2 t$ and represent the exact solution to (1.1)-(1.2) as

$$E(x, z, t) = \epsilon^{2} \left(A(X, Z, T) e^{i\omega_{0}(z-t)} + c.c. \right) + U(x, z, t), \qquad (1.8)$$

$$m(x, z, t) = \epsilon^2 m_0(X, Z, T) + N(x, z, t), \qquad (1.9)$$

where U(x, z, t), N(x, z, t) are residual terms to estimate.

Let us denote

$$(X)_{n\omega_0} := Xe^{in\omega_0(z-t)} + c.c.$$

for any complex envelope X of the n-th harmonic.

Feeding (1.8)-(1.9) into (1.1)-(1.2) and assuming validity of (1.5)-(1.6), we arrive at

$$\partial_x^2 U + \partial_z^2 U - \left(1 + \epsilon^2 m_0 + N\right) \partial_t^2 U = -\epsilon^2 \left(R_2^{(U)}\right)_{\omega_0} N - \epsilon^6 \left(R_6^{(U)}\right)_{\omega_0}, \tag{1.10}$$

$$\partial_t N = \epsilon^4 \left(A^2 \right)_{2\omega_0} + 2\epsilon^2 \left(A \right)_{\omega_0} U + U^2, \tag{1.11}$$

where

$$R_2^{(U)} := \omega_0^2 A + 2i\omega_0 \epsilon^2 \partial_T A - \epsilon^4 \partial_T^2 A, \qquad (1.12)$$

$$R_6^{(U)} := \partial_Z^2 A - \left(1 + \epsilon^2 m_0\right) \partial_T^2 A + 2i\omega_0 m_0 \partial_T A.$$
(1.13)

1.3 Main result

For the system (1.1)-(1.2), we impose the following initial conditions

$$E|_{t=0} =: E_0 = \epsilon^2 A_0 \left(\epsilon x, \epsilon^2 z\right) e^{i\omega_0 z} + c.c., \qquad (1.14)$$

$$\partial_t E|_{t=0} =: E_1 = -i\omega_0 \epsilon^2 A_0 \left(\epsilon x, \epsilon^2 z\right) e^{i\omega_0 z} + \epsilon^4 \partial_T A_0 \left(\epsilon x, \epsilon^2 z\right) e^{i\omega_0 z} + c.c., \tag{1.15}$$

$$m|_{t=0} = 0, \tag{1.16}$$

where A_0 is the initial distribution of the beam for the Schrödinger equation and $\partial_T A_0$ is expressed explicitly from (1.5). The initial conditions imply that at t = 0 the electrical field is already penetrated in the photochemical material, whereas it does not yet induce the change in the refractive index. Note also that the conditions (1.14)-(1.16) imply that $U|_{t=0} = \partial_t U|_{t=0} = N|_{t=0} = 0$ in the system (1.10)-(1.11) for the residual terms.

Our main result is the following justification theorem.

Theorem 1.1. Given initial data $A_0 \in H^8(\mathbb{R}^2)$, let A, m_0 be local solutions to the system (1.5)-(1.6) for $T \in (0, T_{\infty})$ where $T_{\infty} > 0$ is the maximal existence time. There exist $\epsilon_0 > 0$ and $T_0 \in (0, T_{\infty})$ such that for every $\epsilon \in (0, \epsilon_0)$ there is a unique solution E, m of the system (1.1)-(1.2) for $t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]$

$$\sup_{t\in[0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} \left\| E - \epsilon^2 \left(A \right)_{\omega_0} \right\|_{H^3(\mathbb{R}^2)} = \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{5/2} \right),$$

$$\sup_{t\in[0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} \left\|m-\epsilon^2 m_0\right\|_{H^2(\mathbb{R}^2)} = \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{5/2}\right).$$

To prove the Theorem 1.1, we organize thesis as follows.

In the Chapter 2, we will set up tools of functional analysis needed for our work. After the brief introduction of notation, the main lemmas that will be used throughout the work are stated. The Chapter 3 describes the local well-posedness theory for the original system (1.1)-(1.2) and its approximation (1.5)-(1.6). We obtain the spaces for the local solution in which further analysis will be done, and formulate the theorem that allows continuation of the local solutions. Additionally, we look into the smoothness requirements of the initial data of the initial pulse. The goal of the Chapter 4 is to obtain sufficient estimates for the residual terms U, N governed by the equations (1.10)-(1.11) and hence to justify the approximation of solutions of the system (1.1)-(1.2) by solutions of the NLS system (1.5)-(1.6). This is done by means of normal form transformation followed by a priori energy estimates which yield control of the residual terms. The Chapter 5 illustrates numerically the result of the Theorem 1.1 for x-independent initial conditions. In the Appendix, we obtain global justification for the linear counterpart of the problem by comparing solutions of the original wave equation with solution to the linear Schrödinger equation.

Chapter 2

Elements of functional analysis

In this chapter we collect together some definitions and results from topics in functional analysis. These results will be used in the rest of our work.

For a positive integer s, $H^s(\mathbb{R}^2) := W^{s,2}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ denotes the Hilbert-Sobolev space, that is, the space of all functions of two variables bounded with respect to the induced norm

$$\|f\|_{H^s} := \left(\sum_{0 \le k+l \le s} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \left|\partial_x^k \partial_z^l f\right|^2 dx dz\right)^{1/2},$$

or equivalently,

$$\|f\|_{H^s} = \left(\sum_{k+l=s} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \left|\partial_x^k \partial_z^l f\right|^2 dx dz\right)^{1/2} + \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} |f|^2 dx dz\right)^{1/2}$$

We will use standard notation for the Lebesgue spaces $L^{p}(\mathbb{R}^{2})$ endowed with the norm

$$\|X\|_{L^p} := \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} |f(x,z)|^p \, dx dz\right)^{1/p}, \quad 1 \le p < \infty.$$

In addition, we have

$$\|X\|_{L^{\infty}} := \lim_{p \to \infty} \|X\|_{L^{p}} = \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{(x,z) \in \mathbb{R}^{2}} |f(x,z)|.$$

Now, let us assume that functions f in $H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)$ depend on an additional variable $t \in \mathbb{R}_+$. In what follows, we will often write $f \in H^s$ implying $f(\cdot, \cdot, t) \in H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)$.

Lemma 2.1. Assume that $f, \partial_t f \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^2)$. Then for any $1 \leq p < \infty$, we have

$$\partial_t \|f\|_{L^p} \le \|\partial_t f\|_{L^p} \,. \tag{2.1}$$

Proof. Clearly,

$$\partial_t \|f\|_{L^p}^p = p \|f\|_{L^p}^{p-1} \partial_t \|f\|_{L^p}.$$
(2.2)

On the other hand, for $1 \leq p < \infty$, by the Lebesgue dominated convergence theorem (valid since $f \in L^p$, $\partial_t f \in L^p$), differentiation can be performed under the integral sign which is then followed by application of the Hölder's inequality

$$\partial_t \|f\|_{L^p}^p = p \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} |f(x,z,t)|^{p-1} \partial_t f(x,z,t) \, dx \, dz \le p \left\| f^{p-1} \right\|_{L^{p/(p-1)}} \|\partial_t f\|_{L^p} = p \left\| f \right\|_{L^p}^{p-1} \|\partial_t f\|_{L^p}$$
(2.3)

Comparison of (2.2) and (2.3) furnishes the result (2.1).

Corollary 2.1. Assume that $f, \partial_t f \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^2)$ for all $t \in [0, t_0]$ and some $p \ge 1$. Then, we have

$$\|f\|_{L^p} \le t_0 \sup_{t \in [0, t_0]} \|\partial_t f\|_{L^p} + (\|f\|_{L^p})|_{t=0}, \quad t \in [0, t_0].$$

$$(2.4)$$

Proof. For $p < \infty$, this result follows directly from the Lemma 2.1.

For $p = \infty$, the results follows from the fundamental theorem of calculus and the integral Minkowski's inequality

$$\begin{split} \|f\|_{L^{\infty}} &\leq \left\| \int_{0}^{t} \partial_{\tau} f d\tau \right\|_{L^{\infty}} + \left(\|f\|_{L^{\infty}} \right)|_{t=0} \\ &\leq t_{0} \sup_{t \in [0, t_{0}]} \|\partial_{t} f\|_{L^{\infty}} + \left(\|f\|_{L^{\infty}} \right)|_{t=0}, \quad t \in [0, t_{0}]. \end{split}$$

Corollary 2.2. Let $f, \partial_t f \in H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)$ for all $t \in [0, t_0]$ and some $s \ge 0$. Then we have

$$\|f\|_{H^s} \le t_0 \sup_{t \in [0, t_0]} \|\partial_t f\|_{H^s} + (\|f\|_{H^s})|_{t=0}, \quad t \in [0, t_0].$$

$$(2.5)$$

Proof. By the Plancherel's theorem (see e.g. [12, 13]), we can employ the estimate (2.4) for p = 2 on the Fourier transform side $f(\boldsymbol{\xi}) \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^2)$

$$\begin{split} \|f\|_{H^{s}} &= \left\| \left(1 + |\boldsymbol{\xi}|^{2} \right)^{s/2} \hat{f} \right\|_{L^{2}} \\ &\leq t_{0} \sup_{t \in [0, t_{0}]} \left\| \left(1 + |\boldsymbol{\xi}|^{2} \right)^{s/2} \partial_{t} \hat{f} \right\|_{L^{2}} + \left(\left\| \left(1 + |\boldsymbol{\xi}|^{2} \right)^{s/2} \hat{f} \right\|_{L^{2}} \right) \right|_{t=0} \\ &\leq t_{0} \sup_{t \in [0, t_{0}]} \|\partial_{t} f\|_{H^{s}} + \left(\|f\|_{H^{s}} \right)|_{t=0} . \end{split}$$

In the rest of this section, we list useful results: Banach algebra property, Sobolev embedding theorem, Gagliardo-Nirenberg inequality and Gronwall's inequality, and Banach fixed-point theorem. For the proofs, see [1, 3, 10].

Proposition 2.1. (Banach algebra property) For any s > 1, $H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)$ is a Banach algebra with respect to multiplication, that is, if $f, g \in H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)$, then there is a constant $C_s > 0$ (depending only on index s) such that

$$\|fg\|_{H^s} \le C_s \, \|f\|_{H^s} \, \|g\|_{H^s} \,. \tag{2.6}$$

Proposition 2.2. (Sobolev embedding) Assume that $f \in H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)$ for $s \ge 2$. Then, the function f is continuous on \mathbb{R}^2 decaying at infinity, and there is a constant $C_s > 0$ such that

$$\|f\|_{L^{\infty}} \le C_s \, \|f\|_{H^s} \,. \tag{2.7}$$

Proposition 2.3. (Gagliardo-Nirenberg inequality) Let $f \in H^1(\mathbb{R}^2)$. Then, for any $\sigma \ge 0$, there exists a constant $C_{\sigma} > 0$ such that

$$\|f\|_{L^{2(\sigma+1)}}^{2(\sigma+1)} \le C_{\sigma} \|\nabla f\|_{L^{2}}^{2\sigma} \|f\|_{L^{2}}^{2}.$$
(2.8)

Proposition 2.4. (Gronwall's inequality) Assume $g(t) \in C^1([0, t_0])$ satisfies

$$\frac{dg(t)}{dt} \le ag(t) + b, \quad t \in [0, t_0].$$

for some constants a, b > 0 and g(0) > 0. Then, we have

$$g(t) \le (g(0) + bt_0) e^{at}, \quad t \in [0, t_0].$$
 (2.9)

Proposition 2.5. (Banach fixed-point theorem) Let \mathcal{B} be a closed non-empty set of the Banach space X, and let $K : \mathcal{B} \mapsto \mathcal{B}$ be a contraction operator, that is, for any $x, y \in \mathcal{B}$, there exists $0 \leq q < 1$ such that $||K(x) - K(y)||_X \leq q ||x - y||_X$. Then there exists a unique fixed point of K in \mathcal{B} , in other words, there exists a unique solution $x_0 \in \mathcal{B}$ such that $K(x_0) = x_0$.

Chapter 3

Local well-posedness theory

3.1 Local well-posedness of the wave-Maxwell system

Before we proceed with the justification analysis, let us consider the question of local wellposedness of the system (1.1)-(1.2) and formulate a regularity criterion for the continuations of local solutions.

Consider the wave-Maxwell system

$$\begin{cases} \partial_x^2 E + \partial_z^2 E - (1+m) \,\partial_t^2 E = 0, \\ \partial_t m = E^2, \end{cases} \quad (x,z) \in \mathbb{R}^2, \, t \in \mathbb{R}_+, \qquad (3.1) \end{cases}$$

subject to the initial conditions $m|_{t=0} = 0$, $E|_{t=0} = E_0$, and $E_t|_{t=0} = E_1$ for given E_0 , $E_1 \in H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)$ with some $s \ge 0$.

We can apply the theory of local well-posedness for quasi-linear symmetric hyperbolic systems [5, 7, 15] once we bring (3.1) into a first-order system with a symmetric matrix.

To symmetrize the system, we set

$$\mathbf{v} := \left(\partial_t E, \, \frac{\partial_x E}{(1+m)^{1/2}}, \, \frac{\partial_z E}{(1+m)^{1/2}}, \, E, \, \partial_x m, \, \partial_z m, \, m\right)^T.$$
(3.2)

Then, the system (3.1) is equivalent to the symmetric quasi-linear first-order system

$$\partial_t \mathbf{v} + A_1\left(\mathbf{v}\right) \partial_x \mathbf{v} + A_2\left(\mathbf{v}\right) \partial_z \mathbf{v} = \mathbf{f}\left(\mathbf{v}\right), \qquad (3.3)$$

where A_1, A_2 are matrices having $-\frac{1}{(1+v_7)^{1/2}}$ at (1,2)-(2,1) and (1,3)-(3,1) entries, respec-

tively, and zero elements elsewhere, whereas

$$\begin{aligned} \mathbf{f}\left(\mathbf{v}\right) &:= \left(\frac{v_{2}v_{5} + v_{3}v_{6}}{2\left(1 + v_{7}\right)^{3/2}}, -\frac{v_{4}^{2}v_{2}}{2\left(1 + v_{7}\right)}, -\frac{v_{4}^{2}v_{3}}{2\left(1 + v_{7}\right)}, v_{1}, 2\left(1 + v_{7}\right)^{1/2}v_{2}v_{4}, 2\left(1 + v_{7}\right)^{1/2}v_{3}v_{4}, v_{4}^{2}\right)^{T} \\ &= \left(\frac{\partial_{x}E\partial_{x}m + \partial_{z}E\partial_{z}m}{2\left(1 + m\right)^{2}}, -\frac{E^{2}\partial_{x}E}{2\left(1 + m\right)^{3/2}}, -\frac{E^{2}\partial_{z}E}{2\left(1 + m\right)^{3/2}}, \partial_{t}E, 2E\partial_{x}E, 2E\partial_{z}E, E^{2}\right)^{T}. \end{aligned}$$

Note that A_1 , A_2 , **f** have no explicit dependence on x, z and t.

The initial data for (3.3) is given by

$$\mathbf{v}|_{t=0} = \mathbf{v}_0 := (E_1, \partial_x E_0, \partial_z E_0, E_0, 0, 0, 0)^T.$$
(3.4)

By the Kato theory (see Theorems I-II in [5]), for any integer $s \ge 3$, the Cauchy problem (3.3)-(3.4) admits unique local solution $\mathbf{v} \in C([0, t_0], H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)) \cap C^1([0, t_0], H^{s-1}(\mathbb{R}^2))$ for some $t_0 > 0$ providing $\mathbf{v}_0 \in H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)$. Moreover, the solution \mathbf{v} depends on the initial data \mathbf{v}_0 continuously (Theorem III in [5]). We transfer this result in the following statement.

Lemma 3.1. For any integer $s \ge 3$, the unique local solution of the system (3.1) exists in the space

$$E \in C\left(\left[0, t_{0}\right], H^{s+1}\left(\mathbb{R}^{2}\right)\right) \cap C^{1}\left(\left[0, t_{0}\right], H^{s}\left(\mathbb{R}^{2}\right)\right) \cap C^{2}\left(\left[0, t_{0}\right], H^{s-1}\left(\mathbb{R}^{2}\right)\right), \quad (3.5)$$

$$m \in C^{1}\left(\left[0, t_{0}\right], H^{s+1}\left(\mathbb{R}^{2}\right)\right) \cap C^{2}\left(\left[0, t_{0}\right], H^{s}\left(\mathbb{R}^{2}\right)\right) \cap C^{3}\left(\left[0, t_{0}\right], H^{s-1}\left(\mathbb{R}^{2}\right)\right).$$
(3.6)

Moreover, the solution depends continuously on the initial data $E_0 \in H^{s+1}(\mathbb{R}^2), E_1 \in H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)$.

Proof. From the first and the last four entries in (3.2), we infer that, for any integer $s \ge 3$,

$$E \in C^{1}([0, t_{0}], H^{s}(\mathbb{R}^{2})) \cap C^{2}([0, t_{0}], H^{s-1}(\mathbb{R}^{2})), \qquad (3.7)$$

$$m \in C\left([0, t_0], H^{s+1}(\mathbb{R}^2)\right) \cap C^1\left([0, t_0], H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)\right).$$
 (3.8)

We shall now use the second and third entries in (3.2), which tell us that

$$J := \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \left(\left[\partial_x^s \left(\frac{\partial_x E}{(1+m)^{1/2}} \right) \right]^2 + \left[\partial_z^s \left(\frac{\partial_z E}{(1+m)^{1/2}} \right) \right]^2 \right) dx dz < \infty,$$

and J is a continuous function of t on $[0, t_0]$.

Without loss of generality, let us keep track of only x-derivatives.

By the Leibnitz differentiation rule, we have

$$\left[\partial_x^s \left(\frac{\partial_x E}{(1+m)^{1/2}} \right) \right]^2 = \left[\sum_{k=0}^s \binom{s}{k} \partial_x^{k+1} E \partial_x^{s-k} (1+m)^{-1/2} \right]^2$$
$$= \left[(1+m)^{-1/2} \partial_x^{s+1} E + \sum_{k=0}^{s-1} \binom{s}{k} \partial_x^{k+1} E \partial_x^{s-k} (1+m)^{-1/2} \right]^2,$$

where $\begin{pmatrix} s \\ k \end{pmatrix}$ is a binomial coefficient. Denoting

$$\begin{split} \lambda &:= \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \frac{\left[\partial_x^{s+1} E\right]^2}{1+m} dx dz \right)^{1/2}, \\ \mu &:= \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \left[\sum_{k=0}^{s-1} \left(\begin{array}{c} s\\ k \end{array} \right) \partial_x^{k+1} E \partial_x^{s-k} \left(1+m\right)^{-1/2} \right]^2 dx dz \right)^{1/2}, \end{split}$$

by the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality, we estimate

$$\lambda^{2} \leq J - 2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \frac{\partial_{x}^{s+1} E}{(1+m)^{1/2}} \sum_{k=0}^{s-1} {s \choose k} \partial_{x}^{k+1} E \partial_{x}^{s-k} (1+m)^{-1/2} dx dz$$
$$- \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left[\sum_{k=0}^{s-1} {s \choose k} \partial_{x}^{k+1} E \partial_{x}^{s-k} (1+m)^{-1/2} \right]^{2} dx dz$$
$$\leq J + 2\lambda \mu.$$

But then

$$\lambda^2 - 2\mu\lambda - J \le 0 \quad \Rightarrow \quad \lambda \le \mu + \sqrt{\mu^2 + J}.$$

Let us show that $\mu < \infty$ for any $t \in [0, t_0]$.

By the triangle inequality for L^2 -norm, for some constant C > 0, we have

$$\mu \leq C \sum_{k=0}^{s-1} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \left(\partial_x^{k+1} E \right)^2 \left[\partial_x^{s-k} \left(1+m \right)^{-1/2} \right]^2 dx dz \right)^{1/2}$$

$$\leq C \left[\| \partial_x E \|_{L^{\infty}} \left\| \partial_x^s \left(1+m \right)^{-1/2} \right\|_{L^2} + \sum_{k=1}^{s-1} \left\| \partial_x^{k+1} E \right\|_{L^2} \left\| \partial_x^{s-k} \left(1+m \right)^{-1/2} \right\|_{L^{\infty}} \right].$$

The right-hand side of the last inequality is bounded for any $t \in [0, t_0]$ due to finiteness of $\|\partial_x^s E\|_{L^2}$, $\|\partial_x^{s+1}m\|_{L^2}$, $\|\partial_x E\|_{L^{\infty}}$, $\|\partial_x^{s-1}m\|_{L^{\infty}}$, $\|m\|_{L^{\infty}}$ by (3.7)-(3.8), the Proposition 2.2 and the Banach algebra property of L^{∞} -norm.

From here, boundedness of λ follows for all $t \in [0, t_0]$ and yields

$$\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \frac{\left[\partial_x^{s+1}E\right]^2}{1+m} dx dz\right)^{1/2} < \infty.$$

Now, we notice since $m|_{t=0} = 0$ and $\partial_t m = E^2 \ge 0$, we have $m(x, z, t) \ge 0$ for all $(x, z) \in \mathbb{R}^2$ and $t \in [0, t_0]$. Therefore, we have

$$\frac{1}{1+\|m\|_{L^{\infty}}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \left(\left[\partial_x^{s+1}E\right]^2 + \left[\partial_z^{s+1}E\right]^2 \right) dxdz \le \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \left(\frac{\left[\partial_x^{s+1}E\right]^2 + \left[\partial_z^{s+1}E\right]^2}{1+m} \right) dxdz < \infty,$$

and thus conclude that, for all $t \in [0, t_0]$,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \left(\left[\partial_x^{s+1} E \right]^2 + \left[\partial_z^{s+1} E \right]^2 \right) dx dz < \infty.$$
(3.9)

It is also clear that the norm in (3.9) is a continuous function of t on $[0, t_0]$ so that the assertion (3.5) holds.

To obtain (3.6), we use the bootstrapping argument for the second equation in the system

(3.1) because the space $H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)$ forms a Banach algebra for s > 1 by the Proposition 2.1. \Box

The following characterization is useful to extend the local solution of the Lemma 3.1 in the sense that if a local solution exists, it persists on a larger time interval as long as a certain condition is fulfilled. This result is similar to the blow-up criteria of solutions in other equations [2, 11, 15].

Theorem 3.1. Local solution of the system (3.1) in the Lemma 3.1 does not blow up as $t \rightarrow t_0$ if

$$\sup_{t \in [0,t_0]} \left(\|E\|_{L^{\infty}} + \|\partial_t E\|_{L^{\infty}} + \|\nabla E\|_{L^{\infty}} \right) < \infty.$$
(3.10)

Proof. In order to verify the condition (3.10), we suppose

$$M_1 := \sup_{t \in [0,t_0]} \|E\|_{L^{\infty}} < \infty, \qquad M_2 := \sup_{t \in [0,t_0]} \|\nabla E\|_{L^{\infty}} < \infty, \qquad M_3 := \sup_{t \in [0,t_0]} \|\partial_t E\|_{L^{\infty}} < \infty,$$

and show that, for all $t \in [0, t_0]$,

$$\|E\|_{H^4}, \|\partial_t E\|_{H^3}, \|\partial_t^2 E\|_{H^2} < \infty.$$

To demonstrate this, we employ the energy method. For the sake of compactness, let us use short notation $E_x := \partial_x E$, $E_t := \partial_t E$, and so on for other derivatives of E and m.

Let us multiply the first equation of the system (3.1) by E_t and integrate by parts employing decay of $E_t E_x$ and $E_t E_z$ to zero as $|x|, |z| \to \infty$ that is justified for the local solution of the Lemma 3.1 for s = 3 by the Proposition 2.2. Thus, we obtain

$$\frac{d\mathcal{H}_1}{dt} = \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} E^2 E_t^2 dx dz \quad \Rightarrow \quad \frac{d\mathcal{H}_1}{dt} \le M_1^2 \mathcal{H}_1, \tag{3.11}$$

where we have used the second equation of the system (3.1) and introduced the first energy functional

$$\mathcal{H}_1 := \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \left((1+m) E_t^2 + E_x^2 + E_z^2 \right) dx dz.$$
(3.12)

By the Gronwall's inequality (2.9) and the fact that $m(x, z, t) \ge 0$ for all $(x, z) \in \mathbb{R}^2$, we obtain

$$\|E_x\|_{L^2}^2 + \|E_z\|_{L^2}^2 + \|E_t\|_{L^2}^2 \le 2\mathcal{H}_1 \le 2\mathcal{H}_1 \left| e^{M_1^2 t} < \infty, \quad t \in [0, t_0].$$

From here, by the Lemma 2.1 for p = 2, we also control $||E||_{L^2}$ as follows

$$\frac{d}{dt} \|E\|_{L^2} \le \|E_t\|_{L^2} \quad \Rightarrow \quad \|E\|_{L^2} \le t_0 \sup_{t \in [0, t_0]} \|E_t\|_{L^2} + (\|E\|_{L^2})|_{t=0} < \infty, \quad t \in [0, t_0],$$

and thus conclude that $E \in H^1(\mathbb{R}^2)$ and $E_t \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^2)$ for all $t \in [0, t_0]$.

Now, we perform the same procedure but differentiating the first equation of the system (3.1) with respect to x, multiplying it by E_{xt} and integrating over $(x, z) \in \mathbb{R}^2$. Repeating the same with z- and t-variables, we sum the results to obtain

$$\frac{d\mathcal{H}_2}{dt} = \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \left(E^2 \left[E_{xt}^2 + E_{zt}^2 - E_{tt}^2 \right] - E_{tt} \left[E_{xt} m_x + E_{zt} m_z \right] \right) dx dz, \tag{3.13}$$

where the second energy functional was introduced

$$\mathcal{H}_{2} := \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left((1+m) E_{tt}^{2} + (2+m) \left[E_{xt}^{2} + E_{zt}^{2} \right] + E_{xx}^{2} + E_{zz}^{2} + 2E_{xz}^{2} \right) dxdz, \qquad (3.14)$$

and we used the decay of $E_{xt}E_{xx}$, $E_{xt}E_{xz}$, $E_{zt}E_{zz}$, $E_{zt}E_{xz}$, $E_{tt}E_{xt}$ and $E_{tt}E_{zt}$ to zero as $|x|, |z| \to \infty$, which is justified for the local solution of the Lemma 3.1 for s = 3 by the Proposition 2.2.

We have

$$\|E_{xx}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + \|E_{zz}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + 2\|E_{xz}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + 2\|E_{xt}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + 2\|E_{zt}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + \|E_{tt}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \le 2\mathcal{H}_{2}.$$

We shall now control \mathcal{H}_2 from the equation (3.13). The terms in (3.13) with $E^2 E_{xt}^2$, $E^2 E_{zt}^2$ and $E^2 E_{tt}^2$ are controlled by a multiple of $M_1^2 \mathcal{H}_2$.

Additionally, we need to bound $||m||_{L^{\infty}}$ and $||\nabla m||_{L^{\infty}}$. By the Corollary 2.1 for $p = \infty$,

we have

$$\|m\|_{L^{\infty}} \le t_0 \sup_{t \in [0, t_0]} \|m_t\|_{L^{\infty}} \le t_0 M_1^2$$
(3.15)

and

$$\|\nabla m\|_{L^{\infty}} \le t_0 \sup_{t \in [0, t_0]} \|\nabla m_t\|_{L^{\infty}} \le 2t_0 M_1 M_2, \quad t \in [0, t_0],$$
(3.16)

where we have used the initial condition $m|_{t=0} = 0$ and the second equation of the system (3.1).

By the triangle inequality and the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality, we have

$$\frac{d\mathcal{H}_2}{dt} \le M_1 \left(M_1 + 2t_0 M_2 \right) \mathcal{H}_2.$$

By the Gronwall's inequality (2.9), we conclude that

$$\mathcal{H}_2 \leq \mathcal{H}_2 \bigg|_{t=0} e^{M_1(M_1 + 2t_0 M_2)t} < \infty, \quad t \in [0, t_0].$$

Thus, we deduce that $E \in H^2(\mathbb{R}^2)$, $E_t \in H^1(\mathbb{R}^2)$ and $E_{tt} \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^2)$ for all $t \in [0, t_0]$.

Now, we continue in the same manner as before, operating on with the first equation of the system (3.1) by $E_{xxt}\partial_x^2 + E_{zzt}\partial_z^2 + E_{ttt}\partial_t^2$ and integrating in (x, z) over \mathbb{R}^2 by parts to reduce the expression to first-order derivatives of m only. In the end, we obtain we obtain a functional that is not positive definite. Its boundedness does not yield a bound on the norms of derivatives of E it includes. To remedy the situation, we add $\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \left[m_x^2 + m_z^2\right] E_{tt}^2 dx dz$ to the energy functional and hence obtain

$$\frac{d\mathcal{H}_{3}}{dt} = \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left(E^{2} \left[E_{xxt}^{2} + E_{zzt}^{2} - 3E_{ttt}^{2} \right] - 2m_{x} \left[E_{xxt} E_{xtt} + E_{xxx} E_{ttt} \right] - 2m_{z} \left[E_{zzt} E_{ztt} + E_{zzz} E_{ttt} \right] - 4E_{tt} E \left[E_{ttt} E_{t} + E_{xxx} E_{x} + E_{zzz} E_{z} \right] + 8EE_{tt}^{2} \left[E_{x} m_{x} + E_{z} m_{z} \right] + 4E_{tt} E_{ttt} \left[m_{x}^{2} + m_{z}^{2} \right] \right) dxdz, \quad (3.17)$$

where

$$\mathcal{H}_{3} = \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left((1+m) \left[E_{ttt}^{2} + E_{xxt}^{2} + E_{zzt}^{2} \right] + E_{xtt}^{2} + E_{ztt}^{2} + \frac{1}{2} \left(E_{xxx}^{2} + E_{zzz}^{2} \right) + E_{xxz}^{2} + E_{xzz}^{2} + \frac{1}{2} \left[E_{xxx} - 2m_{x}E_{tt} \right]^{2} + \frac{1}{2} \left[E_{zzz} - 2m_{z}E_{tt} \right]^{2} \right) dxdz.$$
(3.18)

We have

$$\begin{aligned} \|E_{xxx}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + \|E_{zzz}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + 2 \|E_{xxz}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + 2 \|E_{xzz}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + 2 \|E_{xxt}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + 2 \|E_{zzt}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \\ + 2 \|E_{ttt}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + 2 \|E_{xtt}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + 2 \|E_{ztt}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} &\leq 4\mathcal{H}_{3}. \end{aligned}$$

In deriving the balance equation (3.17), we have used the decay of $E_{xxx}E_{xxt}$, $E_{xxz}E_{xxt}$, $E_{zzz}E_{zzt}$, $E_{xzz}E_{zzt}$, $E_{ttt}E_{xtt}$, $E_{ttt}E_{ztt}$, $m_xE_{xxt}E_{tt}$ and $m_zE_{zzt}E_{tt}$ to zero as $|x| \to \infty$, $|z| \to \infty$. This decay can be obtained by working with approximation sequences as follows.

Let us consider an approximation of the initial conditions E_0 , E_1 by the sequences of functions $\left\{E_0^{(n)}\right\}_{n=1}^{\infty} \in H^5(\mathbb{R}^2), \left\{E_1^{(n)}\right\}_{n=1}^{\infty} \in H^4(\mathbb{R}^2)$, respectively. Then, by the Lemma 3.1 for s = 4, the corresponding sequence of local solutions will be

$$E^{(n)} \in C\left(\left[0, t_{0}\right], H^{5}\left(\mathbb{R}^{2}\right)\right) \cap C^{1}\left(\left[0, t_{0}\right], H^{4}\left(\mathbb{R}^{2}\right)\right) \cap C^{2}\left(\left[0, t_{0}\right], H^{3}\left(\mathbb{R}^{2}\right)\right)$$

The decay assumptions are valid by the Proposition 2.2 for the approximate solution $E^{(n)}$.

Because the space $H^5(\mathbb{R}^2)$ is dense in $H^4(\mathbb{R}^2)$ and so is $H^4(\mathbb{R}^2)$ in $H^3(\mathbb{R}^2)$, we have

$$\left\| E_0^{(n)} - E_0 \right\|_{H^4} \to 0, \quad \left\| E_1^{(n)} - E_1 \right\|_{H^3} \to 0 \quad \text{as } n \to \infty,$$

and hence, by the continuous dependence of the solution on the initial data in the Lemma 3.1, we have

$$\left\|E^{(n)} - E\right\|_{H^4} \to 0, \quad \left\|E^{(n)}_t - E_t\right\|_{H^3} \to 0 \quad \text{as } n \to \infty,$$

that holds for all $t \in [0, t_0]$.

This approximation argument furnishes the required decay of solutions at infinity in the justification of the energy balance (3.17).

Using (3.16), we estimate the *m*-dependent terms in (3.17) as follows

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} m_x \left[E_{xxt} E_{xtt} + E_{xxx} E_{ttt} \right] dx dz \leq \|\nabla m\|_{L^{\infty}} \left(\|E_{xxt}\|_{L^2} \|E_{xtt}\|_{L^2} + \|E_{xxx}\|_{L^2} \|E_{ttt}\|_{L^2} \right) \\ \leq 8t_0 M_1 M_2 \mathcal{H}_3,$$

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} E_{tt} E_{ttt} m_x^2 dx dz \leq \|\nabla m\|_{L^{\infty}}^2 \|E_{tt}\|_{L^2} \|E_{ttt}\|_{L^2} \leq 8t_0^2 M_1^2 M_2^2 \mathcal{H}_2^{1/2} \mathcal{H}_3^{1/2},$$
$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} E E_x E_{tt}^2 m_x dx dz \leq M_1 M_2 \|\nabla m\|_{L^{\infty}} \|E_{tt}\|_{L^2}^2 \leq 4t_0 M_1^2 M_2^2 \mathcal{H}_2,$$

and similarly for the z-derivatives terms.

The estimates of the m-independent terms in (3.17) are straightforward

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} E^2 \left[E_{xxt}^2 + E_{zzt}^2 - 3E_{ttt}^2 \right] dxdz \le M_1^2 \mathcal{H}_3,$$
$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} EE_{tt} \left[E_{xxx} E_x + E_{zzz} E_z + E_{ttt} E_t \right] dxdz \le M_1 \left(2M_2 + M_3 \right) \mathcal{H}_2^{1/2} \mathcal{H}_3^{1/2}.$$

Therefore,

$$\frac{d\mathcal{H}_3}{dt} \le M_1 \left(M_1 + 16t_0 M_2 \right) \mathcal{H}_3 + 2M_1 \left(2M_2 + M_3 + 16t_0^2 M_1 M_2^2 \right) \mathcal{H}_2^{1/2} \mathcal{H}_3^{1/2} + 32t_0 M_1^2 M_2^2 \mathcal{H}_2.$$

By the inequality $\mathcal{H}_2^{1/2}\mathcal{H}_3^{1/2} \leq \frac{1}{2}(\mathcal{H}_2 + \mathcal{H}_3)$, we have

$$\frac{d\mathcal{H}_3}{dt} \le F\mathcal{H}_3 + G\mathcal{H}_2,$$

where

$$F := M_1 \left(M_1 + 18t_0 M_2 + t_0 M_3 + 16t_0^3 M_1 M_2^2 \right),$$

$$G := M_1 \left(2M_2 + M_3 + 16t_0^2 M_1 M_2^2 \right) + 32t_0 M_1^2 M_2^2.$$

Then, by the Gronwall's inequality (2.9), for $t \in [0, t_0]$, we bound

$$\mathcal{H}_3 \leq \left(\mathcal{H}_3 \bigg|_{t=0} + Gt_0 \sup_{t \in [0,t_0]} \mathcal{H}_2 \right) e^{tF} < \infty.$$

Thus, we deduce that $E \in H^3(\mathbb{R}^2)$, $E_t \in H^2(\mathbb{R}^2)$ and $E_{tt} \in H^1(\mathbb{R}^2)$ for all $t \in [0, t_0]$.

We proceed to obtain the final energy estimates. We act by

$$E_{xxxt}\partial_x^3 + E_{zzzt}\partial_z^3 + E_{xttt}\partial_x\partial_t^2 + E_{zttt}\partial_z\partial_t^2 + E_{tttt}\partial_t^3$$

on the first equation of the system (3.1) and integrate the result in (x, z) over \mathbb{R}^2 . Following the same steps as in the previous energy level computations, we can introduce the positive definite energy functional

$$\mathcal{H}_{4} := \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left[(1+m) \left(E_{xxxt}^{2} + E_{zzzt}^{2} + E_{xttt}^{2} + E_{zttt}^{2} + E_{tttt}^{2} \right) + \frac{1}{2} \left(E_{xxxx}^{2} + E_{zzzz}^{2} \right) \right]$$

$$+ 2E_{xxzz}^{2} + 2E_{xztt}^{2} + E_{xxtt}^{2} + E_{zztt}^{2} + E_{xttt}^{2} + E_{zttt}^{2} + \frac{1}{2} \left(E_{xxxx} - 2m_{xx}E_{tt} \right)^{2}$$

$$+ \frac{1}{2} \left(E_{zzzz} - 2m_{zz}E_{tt} \right)^{2} dxdz \qquad (3.19)$$

to obtain

$$\frac{d\mathcal{H}_{4}}{dt} \leq \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left[E^{2} \left(E_{xxxt}^{2} + E_{zzzt}^{2} - 3E_{xttt}^{2} - 3E_{zttt}^{2} - 4E_{tttt}^{2} \right) - 4E_{tt} \left(E_{x}^{2} E_{xxxx} + E_{z}^{2} E_{zzzz} + E_{t}^{2} E_{tttt} \right) \right.
\left. - 4EE_{tt} \left(E_{xx} E_{xxxx} + E_{zz} E_{zzzz} + E_{tt} E_{tttt} \right) - 4m_{xx} \left(E_{xtt} E_{xxxt} + E_{ttt} E_{xxxx} \right) \right.
\left. - 4m_{zz} \left(E_{ztt} E_{zzzt} + E_{ttt} E_{zzzz} \right) - 6m_{x} E_{xxtt} E_{xxxt} - 6m_{z} E_{zztt} E_{zzzt} - 12EE_{t} E_{ttt} E_{tttt} \right.
\left. + 4E_{ttt} E_{tt} \left(m_{xx}^{2} + m_{zz}^{2} \right) + 8E_{tt}^{2} \left(m_{xx} \left(E_{x}^{2} + EE_{xx} \right) + m_{zz} \left(E_{z}^{2} + EE_{zz} \right) \right) \right] dxdz.$$
(3.20)

This computation is valid under assumption on decay to zero of $E_{xxxt}E_{xxxx}$, $E_{xxxt}E_{xxxz}$, $E_{zzzt}E_{zzzz}$, $E_{zzzt}E_{xzzz}$, $E_{tttt}E_{xttt}$, $E_{tttt}E_{zttt}$, $E_{xttt}E_{xxtt}$, $E_{xttt}E_{xztt}$, $E_{zttt}E_{zztt}$, $E_{zttt}E_{xztt}$, $m_{xx}E_{xxtt}E_{tt}$ and $m_{zz}E_{zztt}E_{tt}$ as $|x| \to \infty$, $|z| \to \infty$, but this decay can be justified by the approximation argument for a sequence of local solutions of the Lemma 3.1 for s = 5 as done in the previous energy level computations.

We have

$$\begin{aligned} \|E_{xxxx}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + \|E_{zzzz}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + 4 \|E_{xxzz}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + 2 \|E_{xxxt}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + 2 \|E_{zzzt}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \\ + 2 \|E_{xxtt}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + 2 \|E_{zztt}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + 4 \|E_{xztt}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \leq 4\mathcal{H}_{4}. \end{aligned}$$
(3.21)

We use the Proposition 2.2 to bound

$$\|E_{xx}\|_{L^{\infty}} \le C_0 \left(\|\Delta E_{xx}\|_{L^2} + \|E_{xx}\|_{L^2} \right) \le \sqrt{2}C_0 \left(\mathcal{H}_4^{1/2} + \mathcal{H}_2^{1/2} \right),$$

for some $C_0 > 0$.

Using this estimate and the Corollary 2.1, from the second equation of the system (3.1), we obtain, for $t \in [0, t_0]$,

$$\|m_{xx}\|_{L^{\infty}} \leq t_0 \sup_{[0,t]} \|m_{txx}\|_{L^{\infty}} \leq 2t_0 M_2^2 + 2\sqrt{2}C_0 t_0 M_1 \left(\sup_{[0,t]} \mathcal{H}_4^{1/2} + \sup_{t \in [0,t_0]} \mathcal{H}_2^{1/2} \right).$$

The similar estimates hold for the z-derivatives terms. Lengthy and tedious calculations result in

$$\frac{d\mathcal{H}_4}{dt} \le I\mathcal{H}_4 + J\sup_{[0,t]}\mathcal{H}_4 + L, \qquad (3.22)$$

where I, J, L are some coefficients that depend on t_0 , M_1 , M_2 , M_3 , $\sup_{t \in [0,t_0]} \mathcal{H}_2$ and $\sup_{t \in [0,t_0]} \mathcal{H}_3$.

The last inequality can be rewritten in integral form as

$$\sup_{[0,t]} \mathcal{H}_4 \leq \mathcal{H}_4|_{t=0} + t_0 L + (I+J) \int_0^t \sup_{[0,\tau]} \mathcal{H}_4 d\tau.$$

By the Gronwall's inequality, we bound

$$\sup_{t \in [0,t_0]} \mathcal{H}_4 \le \left[\mathcal{H}_4 \right]_{t=0} + t_0 L \right] e^{t(I+J)} < \infty.$$

Now, since

$$||E_{xxxz}||_{L^2}^2$$
, $||E_{xzzz}||_{L^2}^2 \le \frac{1}{2} ||E_{xxxx}||_{L^2}^2 + \frac{1}{2} ||E_{xxzz}||_{L^2}^2$,

$$\|E_{xxzt}\|_{L^2}^2, \|E_{xzzt}\|_{L^2}^2 \le \frac{1}{2} \|E_{xxxt}\|_{L^2}^2 + \frac{1}{2} \|E_{zzzt}\|_{L^2}^2,$$

which is a result of straightforward estimates on the Fourier transform side, from (3.21), we conclude that $E \in H^4(\mathbb{R}^2)$, $E_t \in H^3(\mathbb{R}^2)$ and $E_{tt} \in H^2(\mathbb{R}^2)$ for all $t \in [0, t_0]$.

Remark 3.1. To eliminate finite-time blow-up of the component m in H^4 -norm, we can use the estimate of E and the Proposition 2.1 applied to the second equation of the system (3.1).

3.2 Local well-posedness of the NLS system

Let us now consider the question of the well-posedness of the system (1.5)-(1.6). For the sake of brevity, we will work with the rescaled equations

$$\begin{cases} \partial_X^2 A + i \left(\partial_T A + \partial_Z A \right) + m_0 A = 0, \\ \partial_T m_0 = |A|^2, \end{cases} \quad (X, Z) \in \mathbb{R}^2, \ T \in \mathbb{R}_+, \quad (3.23) \end{cases}$$

subject to the initial data $A|_{T=0} = A_0 \in H^s(\mathbb{R}^2), \ m_0|_{T=0} = 0$, for some integer $s \ge 2$.

Theorem 3.2. For any integer $s \geq 2$ and $\delta > 2 \sup_{T \in \mathbb{R}_+} ||A_0||_{H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)}$, there exist a positive constant T_0 and a unique solution $A \in C([0, T_0], H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)) \cap C^1([0, T_0], H^{s-2}(\mathbb{R}^2))$ to the system (3.23) such that $A|_{T=0} = A_0$ and $\sup_{T \in [0, T_0]} ||A||_{H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)} \leq \delta$.

Proof. Let us take Fourier transform in both spatial variables, and denote

$$\widehat{m_0 A}(\xi, \eta, T) := \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} m_0(X, Z, T) A(X, Z, T) e^{i(\xi X + \eta Z)} dX dZ.$$

The first equation then becomes

$$\partial_T \hat{A} = i \left(-\xi^2 + \eta \right) \hat{A} + i \widehat{m_0 A},$$

which leads to

$$\hat{A}(\xi,\eta,T) = \hat{A}_0(\xi,\eta) e^{i(-\xi^2+\eta)T} + i \int_0^T e^{i(-\xi^2+\eta)(T-\tau)} \widehat{m_0 A}(\xi,\eta,\tau) d\tau.$$
(3.24)

Introduce the Schrödinger kernel

$$S_T(X) := \frac{1}{\sqrt{4\pi T}} e^{-\frac{i\pi}{4}} e^{\frac{iX^2}{4T}}.$$

Then, since

$$\mathcal{F}^{-1}\left[e^{i\left(-\xi^{2}+\eta\right)T}\right] = S_{T}\left(X\right)\delta\left(T-Z\right),$$

the inverse Fourier transform of (3.24) results in the integral equation

$$A(X, Z, T) = S_T(X) \star A_0(X, Z - T) + i \int_0^T S_{T-\tau}(X) \star [m_0(X, Z - T + \tau, \tau) A(X, Z - T + \tau, \tau)] d\tau,$$

where \star stands for convolution in X-variable.

Making use of the second equation in (3.23) and $m_0|_{T=0} = 0$, we can rewrite the last line in the form of operator equation

$$A(X, Z, T) = K[A(X, Z, T)], \qquad (3.25)$$

where

$$K[A] := S_T(X) \star A_0(X, Z - T) + i \int_0^T S_{T-\tau}(X) \star \left[A(X, Z - T + \tau, \tau) \int_0^\tau |A(X, Z - T + \tilde{\tau}, \tilde{\tau})|^2 d\tilde{\tau} \right] d\tau.$$

We will obtain local well-posedness of the system (3.23), once we are able to apply the Proposition 2.5 to conclude the existence and uniqueness of solutions to the integral equation (3.25).

Let us show that the condition of the Banach fixed-point theorem is fulfilled in a closed ball of radius δ in the space $C([0, T_0], H^s(\mathbb{R}^2))$ for some $s \ge 2, \delta > 0$ and $T_0 > 0$:

$$\bar{\mathcal{B}}_{\delta} := \left\{ f \in C\left([0, T_0], H^s\left(\mathbb{R}^2\right) \right) : \sup_{T \in [0, T_0]} \|f\|_{H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)} \le \delta \right\}.$$
(3.26)

First of all, we need to show that map $\bar{\mathcal{B}}_{\delta}$ is an invariant subspace of the operator K, that is, for any $A \in \bar{\mathcal{B}}_{\delta} \subset C([0, T_0], H^s(\mathbb{R}^2))$

$$\sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \|K[A]\|_{H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)} \le \delta$$
(3.27)

holds for suitable choice of $\delta > 0$ and $T_0 > 0$. Then, we need to show that K is a contractive operator in the sense that there is $q \in (0, 1)$ such that for any $A^{(1)}, A^{(2)} \in \overline{\mathcal{B}}_{\delta}$

$$\sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \left\| K\left[A^{(1)}\right] - K\left[A^{(2)}\right] \right\|_{H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)} \le q \sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \left\| A^{(1)} - A^{(2)} \right\|_{H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)}.$$
(3.28)

To choose $\delta > 0$ and $T_0 > 0$ such that both conditions (3.27)-(3.28) are satisfied, we proceed with analysis on the Fourier transform side using (3.24) rather than (3.25).

We start by showing (3.27). Let $A \in \overline{\mathcal{B}}_{\delta}$, that is, $\sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} ||A||_{H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)} \leq \delta$. Then, applying the Plancherel's theorem and the Minkowski integral inequality to (3.24), we obtain

$$\begin{split} \sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \|K[A]\|_{H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)} &= \sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \left\| \left(1 + \xi^2 + \eta^2 \right)^{s/2} \hat{K}[A] \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^2)} \\ &\leq \left\| \left(1 + \xi^2 + \eta^2 \right)^{s/2} \hat{A}_0 \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^2)} + \sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \int_0^T \left\| \left(1 + \xi^2 + \eta^2 \right)^{s/2} \widehat{m_0 A} \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^2)} d\tau \\ &= \|A_0\|_{H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)} + \sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \int_0^T \|m_0 A\|_{H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)} d\tau. \end{split}$$

Employing the Proposition 2.1 and the Corollary 2.2, we arrive at

$$\sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \|K[A]\|_{H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)} \leq \|A_0\|_{H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)} + C_s^2 T_0^2 \sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \|A\|_{H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)}^3$$
$$\leq \|A_0\|_{H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)} + C_s^2 T_0^2 \delta^3,$$

for some constant $C_s > 0$. Choosing $\delta \geq 2 \|A_0\|_{H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)}$ and $T_0 \leq \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}C_s\delta}$, the both terms become less or equal to $\delta/2$ which furnishes (3.27).

Now, we proceed with showing (3.28). We write

$$m_0\left(A^{(1)}\right) = m_0\left(A^{(2)}\right) - \left(m_0\left(A^{(2)}\right) - m_0\left(A^{(1)}\right)\right)$$

and using the triangle inequality, the Banach algebra property of $H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)$ and the same arguments as above, we obtain

$$\begin{split} \sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \left\| K \left[A^{(1)} \right] - K \left[A^{(2)} \right] \right\|_{H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)} &\leq \sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \int_0^T \left\| m_0 \left(A^{(1)} \right) A^{(1)} - m_0 \left(A^{(2)} \right) A^{(2)} \right\|_{H^s} d\tau \\ &\leq C_s^2 T_0^2 \sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \left[\left\| A^{(2)} \right\|_{H^s} \left\| A^{(1)} - A^{(2)} \right\|_{H^s} \\ &+ \left\| A^{(1)} \right\|_{H^s} \left(\left\| A^{(1)} \right\|_{H^s} + \left\| A^{(2)} \right\|_{H^s} \right) \left\| A^{(1)} - A^{(2)} \right\|_{H^s} \right] \\ &\leq 3C_s^2 T_0^2 \delta^2 \sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \left\| A^{(1)} - A^{(2)} \right\|_{H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)}. \end{split}$$

From here, the contraction requirement results in restriction $T_0 < \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}C_s\delta}$.

Combining this with the previous condition, we conclude that the choice

$$\delta > 2 \|A_0\|_{H^s(\mathbb{R}^2)}, \quad T_0 \le \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}C_s\delta}$$

leads to the existence of unique solution A of the equation (3.23) in the ball (3.26).

Then, expressing $\partial_T A$ from the first equation of the system, the bootstrapping argument gives $A \in C^1([0, T_0], H^{s-2}(\mathbb{R}^2))$.

Remark 3.2. Tracing the proof, it is straightforward to see that the same result holds in the

presence of inhomogeneous terms in the first equation of (3.23) providing these terms belong to the space $C([0, T_0], H^s(\mathbb{R}^2))$.

Chapter 4

Rigorous justification analysis

4.1 Near-identity transformations

Smallness of remainder terms U(x, z, t) and N(x, z, t) in the decompositions (1.8)-(1.9) hinges on smallness of the right-hand side terms in the system of residual equations (1.10)-(1.11). The right-hand side terms can be made smaller by performing appropriate nearidentity transformation.

Let us start with the source term $\epsilon^6 \left(R_6^{(U)}\right)_{\omega_0}$ in the first equation (1.10) and introduce

$$U_{1}(x, z, t) := U(x, z, t) - \epsilon^{4} \left(F(X, Z, T) \right)_{\omega_{0}}, \qquad (4.1)$$

where F(X, Z, T) will be chosen later.

Eliminating U(x, z, t) from (1.10), we obtain

$$\partial_x^2 U_1 + \partial_z^2 U_1 - \left(1 + \epsilon^2 m_0 + N\right) \partial_t^2 U_1 = -\epsilon^2 \left(\tilde{R}_2^{(U)}\right)_{\omega_0} N - \epsilon^6 \left(\tilde{R}_6^{(U)}\right)_{\omega_0} - \epsilon^8 \left(\tilde{R}_8^{(U)}\right)_{\omega_0} N - \epsilon^6 \left(\tilde{R}_8^{(U)}\right)_{\omega_0} N - \epsilon^8 \left$$

where

$$\begin{split} \tilde{R}_2^{(U)} &:= R_2^{(U)} + \epsilon^2 \left(\omega_0^2 F + 2i\omega_0 \epsilon^2 \partial_T F - \epsilon^4 \partial_T^2 F \right), \\ \tilde{R}_6^{(U)} &:= \partial_X^2 F + 2i\omega_0 \left(\partial_Z F + \partial_T F \right) + \omega_0^2 m_0 F - \left(\partial_T^2 A - \partial_Z^2 A - 2i\omega_0 m_0 \partial_T A \right), \\ \tilde{R}_8^{(U)} &:= \partial_Z^2 F - \partial_T^2 F - m_0 \partial_T^2 A + 2i\omega_0 m_0 \partial_T F - \epsilon^2 m_0 \partial_T^2 F. \end{split}$$

From here one can see that the $\mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{6}\right)$ source term can be eliminated (i.e. $\tilde{R}_{6}^{(U)}=0$)

providing that F(X, Z, T) solves the linear inhomogeneous Schrödinger equation

$$\partial_X^2 F + 2i\omega_0 \left(\partial_Z F + \partial_T F\right) + \omega_0^2 m_0 F = \partial_T^2 A - \partial_Z^2 A - 2i\omega_0 m_0 \partial_T A.$$

Hence, the equation for $U_1(x, z, t)$ has a $\mathcal{O}(\epsilon^8)$ source term. Generally, such transformation can be repeated k times to have a source term of order $\mathcal{O}(\epsilon^{6+2k})$.

Now, we proceed with the second equation (1.11) treating it separately. To remove the $\mathcal{O}(\epsilon^4)$ source term, we introduce

$$N_1 := N - \epsilon^4 \left(\frac{A^2}{2i\omega_0}\right)_{2\omega_0} \tag{4.2}$$

and obtain the equation with the $\mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{6}\right)$ source term

$$\partial_t N_1 = -\epsilon^6 \left(\frac{A\partial_T A}{i\omega_0}\right)_{2\omega_0} + 2\epsilon^2 (A)_{\omega_0} U + U^2.$$

In a similar fashion, this transformation can be repeated n times to get the $\mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{4+2n}\right)$ source term.

We can also improve the second term in (1.11) by performing another type of the nearidentity transformation

$$N_2 := N - 2\epsilon^2 \left(\frac{A}{i\omega_0}\right)_{\omega_0} U,\tag{4.3}$$

in which case we obtain

$$\partial_t N_2 = \epsilon^4 \left(A^2 \right)_{2\omega_0} - 2\epsilon^2 \left(\frac{A}{i\omega_0} \right)_{\omega_0} \partial_t U - 2\epsilon^4 \left(\frac{\partial_T A}{i\omega_0} \right)_{\omega_0} U + U^2.$$

Such transformation move the linear term in U to the $\mathcal{O}(\epsilon^4)$ order, whereas the $\mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2)$ term depends now on $\partial_t U$ which norm is expected to be smaller. Note that repetition of this transformation generally is not effective because smallness of a norm of $\partial_t^2 U$ in comparison with norm of $\partial_t U$ is not anticipated.

The last two near-identity transformations (4.2)-(4.3) can be combined in a straight-

forward way, however putting together near-identity transformations (4.1), (4.2) and (4.3) should be done more carefully due to intertwining structure of the equations.

For justification analysis, we will need the double transformation (4.2) for the source term in the N equation, the transformation (4.3) of the linear term, and the single transformation (4.1) for the source term in the U equation. Due to dependence on N, the transformation in the U equation should be modified by including third-harmonic term which in turn changes the equation for N. The resulting near-identity transformation is implemented by introducing

$$V := U - \epsilon^4 (B)_{\omega_0} - \epsilon^4 (D)_{3\omega_0}, \qquad (4.4)$$

$$M := N - \epsilon^4 N_0 + 2\epsilon^2 \left(\frac{A}{i\omega_0}\right)_{\omega_0} V + \epsilon^4 \left(\frac{A^2}{2i\omega_0}\right)_{2\omega_0} + \epsilon^6 R_6^{(M)}, \tag{4.5}$$

where

$$R_6^{(M)} := \frac{2\left(A\bar{B} - \bar{A}B\right)}{i\omega_0} - \left(\frac{A\partial_T A}{2\omega_0^2} - \frac{AB + \bar{A}D}{i\omega_0}\right)_{2\omega_0} + \left(\frac{AD}{2i\omega_0}\right)_{4\omega_0}$$

Here, bar denotes complex conjugation, and B(X, Z, T), D(X, Z, T), $N_0(X, Z, T)$ solve the following linear inhomogeneous equations

$$\partial_X^2 B + 2i\omega_0 \left(\partial_Z B + \partial_T B\right) + \omega_0^2 m_0 B = \partial_T^2 A - \partial_Z^2 A - 2i\omega_0 m_0 \partial_T A - \frac{i\omega_0}{2} A^2 \bar{A}, \quad (4.6)$$

$$\partial_X^2 D + 2i\omega_0 \left(\partial_Z D + \partial_T D\right) + \omega_0^2 m_0 D = -\frac{i\omega_0}{2} A^3, \tag{4.7}$$

$$\partial_T N_0 = 2 \left(A \bar{B} + \bar{A} B \right). \tag{4.8}$$

As a result of these transformations, the system of residual equations (1.10)-(1.11) transforms to the system

$$\partial_x^2 V + \partial_z^2 V - \left(1 + \epsilon^2 m_0 + N\right) \partial_t^2 V = -\epsilon^2 \omega_0^2 \left(A\right)_{\omega_0} M + 2i\omega_0 \epsilon^4 \left|A\right|^2 V - \epsilon^8 R_8^{(V)}, \quad (4.9)$$

$$\partial_t M = \epsilon^8 R_8^{(M)} + 2\epsilon^4 R_4^{(M)} V + 2\epsilon^2 \left(\frac{A}{i\omega_0}\right)_{\omega_0} \partial_t V + V^2, \qquad (4.10)$$

where

$$R_4^{(M)} := \left(\frac{\partial_T A}{i\omega_0} + B\right)_{\omega_0} + (D)_{3\omega_0},$$
$$R_8^{(M)} := -\frac{\partial_T \left(\bar{A}B - A\bar{B}\right)}{2i\omega_0} + \left(B\bar{D} - \frac{\partial_T \left(A\partial_T A\right)}{2\omega_0^2} + \frac{\partial_T \left(AB + \bar{A}D\right)}{i\omega_0}\right)_{2\omega_0} + \left(BC + \frac{\partial_T \left(AD\right)}{2i\omega_0}\right)_{4\omega_0},$$

$$R_{8}^{(V)} := \left(\frac{i\omega_{0}}{2} \left[2|A|^{2}B + A^{2}\bar{B} + 7\bar{A}D + 4m_{0}\partial_{T}B\right] + \frac{|A|^{2}\partial_{T}A}{2} + A^{2}\partial_{T}\bar{A} - m_{0}\partial_{T}^{2}A + \partial_{Z}^{2}B - \partial_{T}^{2}B\right)_{\omega_{0}} \\ - \left(\frac{i\omega_{0}}{2} \left[|A|^{2}D + A^{2}B - 12m_{0}\partial_{T}D\right] + \frac{A^{2}\partial_{T}A}{2} - \partial_{Z}^{2}D + \partial_{T}^{2}D\right)_{3\omega_{0}} + 3\left(i\omega_{0}A^{2}D\right)_{5\omega_{0}}.$$

This system of equations is a starting point in our justification analysis.

4.2 Local control of the residual terms

We now proceed with the estimates of the residual terms U(x, z, t), N(x, z, t) in the decompositions (1.8)-(1.9) given sufficiently smooth initial data. The amplitudes A and m_0 change on the temporal scale of $T = \epsilon^2 t$ on $[0, T_0]$. Therefore, the validity of approximation needs to be justified for all $t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]$.

We would like to prove that there are $\alpha_0, \, \beta_0 > 0$ such that

$$\sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \left\| U\left(\cdot, \cdot, t\right) \right\|_{L^2} = \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{\beta_0}\right), \tag{4.11}$$

$$\sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|N(\cdot,\cdot,t)\|_{L^2} = \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^{\alpha_0}).$$
(4.12)

At the same time, the leading order approximation in the decompositions (1.8)-(1.9) is estimated to be

$$\sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \left\| \epsilon^2 (A)_{\omega_0} \right\|_{L^2} \le 2\epsilon^2 \sup_{T \in [0, T_0]} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \left| A \left(\epsilon x, \epsilon^2 z, T \right) \right|^2 dx dz \right)^{1/2} = \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{1/2} \right),$$
$$\sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \left\| \epsilon^2 m_0 \right\|_{L^2} = \epsilon^2 \sup_{T \in [0, T_0]} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \left| m_0 \left(\epsilon x, \epsilon^2 z, T \right) \right|^2 dx dz \right)^{1/2} = \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{1/2} \right).$$

Therefore, the error terms in the decompositions (1.8)-(1.9) are smaller than the leading

order terms in L^2 -norm if $\alpha_0, \beta_0 > \frac{1}{2}$.

Note that we are loosing $\epsilon^{3/2}$ in norm of $\epsilon^2 (A)_{\omega_0}$ due to integration because A depends on the slow variables $X = \epsilon x$, $Z = \epsilon^2 z$. The same is true when computing L^2 -norms of the other terms $R_8^{(V)}$, $R_8^{(M)}$, $R_4^{(M)}$ which absolute value depend only on slow variables X, Z.

As before, we will use index notation for partial derivatives and let C denote a generic positive constant. Also, we will employ subscript notation such as $\|\cdot\|_{L^2_{X,Z}}$, $\nabla_{(X,Z)}$ and $\Delta_{(X,Z)}$ when necessary to emphasize that a norm or derivatives are computed with respect to slow variables.

Using the near-identity transformations (4.4) and (4.5), under assumptions $B, D, N_0 \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^2), A \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2) \cap L^2(\mathbb{R}^2), R_6^{(M)} \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^2)$, we can see that

$$\sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|U(\cdot,\cdot,t)\|_{L^2} \le \sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|V(\cdot,\cdot,t)\|_{L^2} + C\epsilon^{5/2},$$

 $\sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|N(\cdot, \cdot, t)\|_{L^2} \le \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|M(\cdot, \cdot, t)\|_{L^2} + C\epsilon^2 \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|V(\cdot, \cdot, t)\|_{L^2} + C\epsilon^{5/2}.$

Hence, to have (4.11)-(4.12) with $\alpha_0, \beta_0 > \frac{1}{2}$, we need

$$\sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|V(\cdot,\cdot,t)\|_{L^2} = \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{\beta}\right), \qquad (4.13)$$

$$\sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|M\left(\cdot, \cdot, t\right)\|_{L^2} = \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{\alpha}\right), \tag{4.14}$$

with

$$\alpha, \beta > \frac{1}{2}.\tag{4.15}$$

4.2.1 First energy level

While M(x, z, t) can be controlled directly from the equation (4.10), the estimate of V(x, z, t)relies on the energy approach used in the Section 3.1. Multiplication of the equation (4.9) by $V_t(x, z, t)$ and further integration by parts in (x, z) over \mathbb{R}^2 lead to

$$\frac{d\mathcal{H}_1}{dt} = \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \left(\epsilon^4 |A|^2 V_t^2 + \frac{1}{2} N_t V_t^2 + \epsilon^2 \omega_0^2 (A)_{\omega_0} M V_t - 2i\omega_0 \epsilon^4 |A|^2 V V_t + \epsilon^8 R_8^{(V)} V_t \right) dxdz,$$
(4.16)

where we introduced the first energy functional

$$\mathcal{H}_1 := \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \left[\left(1 + \epsilon^2 m_0 + N \right) V_t^2 + V_x^2 + V_z^2 \right] dx dz.$$
(4.17)

This yields the estimate

$$\frac{d\mathcal{H}_{1}}{dt} \leq 2\epsilon^{4} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}}^{2} \mathcal{H}_{1} + \|N_{t}\|_{L^{\infty}} \mathcal{H}_{1} + 2\sqrt{2}\epsilon^{2}\omega_{0}^{2} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \|M\|_{L^{2}} \mathcal{H}_{1}^{1/2}
+ 2\sqrt{2}\epsilon^{4}\omega_{0} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}}^{2} \|V\|_{L^{2}} \mathcal{H}_{1}^{1/2} + \sqrt{2}\epsilon^{13/2} \left\|R_{8}^{(V)}\right\|_{L^{2}_{X,Z}} \mathcal{H}_{1}^{1/2}.$$
(4.18)

Let $Q_1 := \mathcal{H}_1^{1/2}$ and assume that we can prove

$$\sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_1 = \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{\delta_1}\right),\tag{4.19}$$

for some $\delta_1 > 0$.

Then, since $V|_{t=0}$, the Corollary 2.1 implies, for $t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]$,

$$\|V\|_{L^2} \le \frac{T_0}{\epsilon^2} \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|V_t\|_{L^2} \le \frac{\sqrt{2T_0}}{\epsilon^2} \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_1,$$

and hence $\sup_{t \in [0, T/\epsilon^2]} \|V\|_{L^2} = \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{\delta_1 - 2}\right)$, that is, $\beta = \delta_1 - 2$ in (4.13).

Similarly, by the Proposition 2.3 with $\sigma = 1$, we estimate the nonlinear term in (4.10)

$$\|V\|_{L^4}^2 \le C_{\sigma} \|V\|_{L^2} \|\nabla V\|_{L^2}.$$

Since $M|_{t=0} = 0$, the Corollary 2.1 implies

$$\begin{split} \|M\|_{L^{2}} &\leq \frac{T_{0}}{\epsilon^{2}} \sup_{t \in [0, T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} \|M_{t}\|_{L^{2}} \leq \epsilon^{9/2} T_{0} \sup_{t \in [0, T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} \left\|R_{8}^{(M)}\right\|_{L^{2}_{X,Z}} \\ &+ 2\sqrt{2} T_{0} \left(T_{0} \sup_{t \in [0, T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} \left\|R_{4}^{(M)}\right\|_{L^{\infty}} + \frac{2}{\omega_{0}} \sup_{T \in [0, T_{0}]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}}\right) \sup_{t \in [0, T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} Q_{1} \\ &+ 2C_{\sigma} T_{0}^{2} \epsilon^{-4} \left(\sup_{t \in [0, T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} Q_{1}\right)^{2}, \end{split}$$

and thus $\sup_{t\in[0,T/\epsilon^2]} \|M\|_{L^2} = \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{9/2} + \epsilon^{\delta_1} + \epsilon^{2\delta_1 - 4}\right)$, that is, in (4.14),

$$\alpha = \min\left\{\frac{9}{2}, \, \delta_1, \, 2\delta_1 - 4\right\}.$$
(4.20)

To control the energy, we need to bound $||N_t||_{L^{\infty}}$. This can be done under additional assumptions that will be verified after.

First of all, from (1.11), we estimate

$$\|N_t\|_{L^{\infty}} \le 2\epsilon^4 \, \|A\|_{L^{\infty}}^2 + 4\epsilon^2 \, \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \, \|U\|_{L^{\infty}} + \|U\|_{L^{\infty}}^2 \,, \tag{4.21}$$

where $||U||_{L^{\infty}}$ is controlled using (4.4)

$$\|U\|_{L^{\infty}} \le 2\epsilon^4 \, \|B\|_{L^{\infty}} + 2\epsilon^4 \, \|D\|_{L^{\infty}} + \|V\|_{L^{\infty}} \,. \tag{4.22}$$

By the Proposition 2.2, we can bound

$$\|V\|_{L^{\infty}} \le C \, \|V\|_{H^2} \,, \tag{4.23}$$

if we assume the L^2 -norm of second derivatives of V is controlled by some quantity Q_2 to be introduced later, that is

$$\|V_{xx}\|_{L^2}, \|V_{zz}\|_{L^2} \le \sqrt{2}Q_2, \quad \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_2 = \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{\delta_2}\right), \tag{4.24}$$

for some $\delta_2 > 0$, then, we have, for some $C_0 > 0$,

$$\|V\|_{L^{\infty}} \le C_0 \left[Q_2 + T_0 \epsilon^{-2} \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_1 \right].$$
(4.25)

As we will see, $\sup_{t \in [0, T/\epsilon^2]} \|V\|_{L^{\infty}}$ is always bigger than $\mathcal{O}(\epsilon^4)$, so we certainly have $\|U\|_{L^{\infty}} \leq \|V\|_{L^{\infty}}$. Using the last estimate, from (4.21), we can thus obtain

$$\|N_t\|_{L^{\infty}} \leq 2\epsilon^4 \|A\|_{L^{\infty}}^2 + 4C_0\epsilon^2 \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} Q_2 + C_0^2 Q_2^2$$

$$+ \epsilon^{-4} C_0^2 T_0^2 \left(\sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_1\right)^2 + 2C_0 T_0 \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_1 \left(\epsilon^{-2} C_0 Q_2 + 2 \|A\|_{L^{\infty}}\right).$$

$$(4.26)$$

These bounds applied to (4.18) yield

$$\frac{dQ_1}{dt} \leq I_1Q_1 + J_1,$$

where

$$\begin{split} I_1 &:= 4\epsilon^4 \left(\sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \right)^2 + 2\epsilon^2 \sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_2 + \frac{C_0^2}{2} \left(\sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_2 \right)^2 \\ &+ \epsilon^{-2} C_0^2 T_0 \sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_2 \sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_1 + \frac{C_0^2 T_0^2}{2} \epsilon^{-4} \left(\sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_1 \right)^2 \\ &+ 2C_0 T_0 \sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_1, \end{split}$$

$$\begin{split} J_{1} &:= \sqrt{2}\epsilon^{13/2} \left(\frac{1}{2} \sup_{t \in [0, T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} \left\| R_{8}^{(V)} \right\|_{L^{2}_{X,Z}} + \omega_{0}^{2} T_{0} \sup_{t \in [0, T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} \left\| A \right\|_{L^{\infty}} \sup_{t \in [0, T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} \left\| R_{8}^{(M)} \right\|_{L^{2}_{X,Z}} \right) \\ &+ 2\epsilon^{2} \omega_{0} T_{0} \left(\left(4 + \sqrt{2} \right) \left(\sup_{T \in [0, T_{0}]} \left\| A \right\|_{L^{\infty}} \right)^{2} + 2 T_{0} \sup_{t \in [0, T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} \left\| R_{4}^{(M)} \right\|_{L^{\infty}} \right) \sup_{t \in [0, T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} Q_{1} \\ &+ 2\sqrt{2}\epsilon^{-2} \omega_{0}^{2} T_{0}^{2} C_{\sigma} \sup_{T \in [0, T_{0}]} \left\| A \right\|_{L^{\infty}} \left(\sup_{t \in [0, T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} Q_{1} \right)^{2}. \end{split}$$

By the Proposition 2.4, we have, for $t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]$,

$$Q_1 \le T_0 \epsilon^{-2} J_1 e^{I_1 T_0 \epsilon^{-2}}.$$
(4.27)

To prevent divergence of the exponential factor $e^{I_1 T_0 \epsilon^{-2}}$ as $\epsilon \to 0$, we impose the condition

$$\min\left\{\delta_2, \, 2\delta_2 - 2, \, \delta_2 + \delta_1 - 4, \, 2\delta_1 - 6, \, \delta_1 - 2\right\} \ge 0. \tag{4.28}$$

Also, we require $\delta_1 > 4$ so the quadratic term $\left(\sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_1\right)^2$ in $T_0 \epsilon^{-2} J_1$ is negligibly small. On the other hand, the $\mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{13/2}\right)$ free term in J_1 restricts smallness of $\sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_1$. Indeed, by (4.27), we have

$$\begin{split} \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_1 &\leq e^{I_1 T_0 \epsilon^{-2}} \left[\sqrt{2} \epsilon^{9/2} T_0 \left(\frac{1}{2} \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \left\| R_8^{(V)} \right\|_{L^2_{X,Z}} \right. \\ &+ \omega_0^2 T_0 \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \left\| A \right\|_{L^\infty} \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \left\| R_8^{(M)} \right\|_{L^2_{X,Z}} \right) \\ &+ 2\omega_0 T_0^2 \left(\left(\sqrt{2} + 4 \right) \left(\sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \left\| A \right\|_{L^\infty} \right)^2 + 2T_0 \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \left\| R_4^{(M)} \right\|_{L^\infty} \right) \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_1 \end{split}$$

which bounds $\sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_1 = \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^{9/2})$ providing T_0 is small enough such that

$$2\omega_0 T_0^2 e^{I_1 T_0 \epsilon^{-2}} \left(\left(\sqrt{2} + 4\right) \left(\sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \right)^2 + 2T_0 \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \left\|R_4^{(M)}\right\|_{L^{\infty}} \right) < 1$$

Therefore, the conditions (4.20), (4.28) imply that

$$\alpha = \delta_1 = \frac{9}{2}, \quad \beta = \delta_1 - 2 = \frac{5}{2},$$
(4.29)

and we additionally require

$$\delta_2 \ge 1. \tag{4.30}$$

We will ensure that this constraint on δ_2 is satisfied by continuing next with estimates

on the second derivatives of V.

4.2.2 Second energy level

Acting on the equation (4.9) with operator $V_{xt}\partial_x + V_{zt}\partial_z + V_{tt}\partial_t$ and integrating in (x, z) over \mathbb{R}^2 , we introduce the second energy functional that shall be controlled

$$\mathcal{H}_{2} := \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left(\left(1 + \epsilon^{2} m_{0} + N \right) V_{tt}^{2} + \left(2 + \epsilon^{2} m_{0} + N \right) \left[V_{xt}^{2} + V_{zt}^{2} \right] + V_{xx}^{2} + V_{zz}^{2} + 2V_{xz}^{2} \right) dxdz.$$

$$(4.31)$$

Long but straightforward computations show that the rate of change of the second energy functional is given by

$$\frac{d\mathcal{H}_2}{dt} = \sum_{n=1}^9 K_n,\tag{4.32}$$

where

$$\begin{split} K_{1} &:= \epsilon^{4} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} |A|^{2} \left(V_{tt}^{2} + V_{tx}^{2} + V_{tz}^{2} \right) dxdz, \\ K_{2} &:= -\epsilon^{3} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} V_{tt} \left(V_{tx} \partial_{X} m_{0} + \epsilon V_{tz} \partial_{Z} m_{0} + 2\epsilon |A|^{2} V_{tt} \right) dxdz, \\ K_{3} &:= \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} N_{t} \left(V_{tx}^{2} + V_{tz}^{2} - V_{tt}^{2} \right) dxdz, \\ K_{4} &:= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} N \left[V_{ttx} V_{tx} + V_{ttz} V_{tz} + V_{tt} \left(V_{txx} + V_{tzz} \right) \right] dxdz, \\ K_{5} &:= \epsilon^{2} \omega_{0}^{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left(A \right)_{\omega_{0}} \left(M_{x} V_{tx} + M_{z} V_{tz} + M_{t} V_{tt} \right) dxdz, \\ K_{6} &:= \epsilon^{2} \omega_{0}^{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} M \left[\epsilon \left(A_{X} \right)_{\omega_{0}} V_{tx} + \left((i\omega_{0}A)_{\omega_{0}} + \epsilon^{2} \left(A_{Z} \right)_{\omega_{0}} \right) V_{tz} + \left(- (i\omega_{0}A)_{\omega_{0}} + \epsilon^{2} \left(A_{T} \right)_{\omega_{0}} \right) V_{tt} \right] dxdz, \\ K_{7} &:= -2i\epsilon^{5} \omega_{0} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} V \left(V_{tx} \partial_{X} |A|^{2} + \epsilon V_{tz} \partial_{Z} |A|^{2} + \epsilon V_{tt} \partial_{T} |A|^{2} \right) dxdz, \\ K_{8} &:= -2i\epsilon^{4} \omega_{0} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} |A|^{2} \left(V_{tx} V_{x} + V_{tz} V_{z} + V_{tt} V_{t} \right) dxdz, \\ K_{9} &:= \epsilon^{8} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left(\epsilon V_{tx} \partial_{X} R_{8}^{(V)} + V_{tz} \partial_{Z} R_{8}^{(V)} + V_{tt} \partial_{T} R_{8}^{(V)} \right) dxdz. \end{split}$$

Let $Q_2 := \mathcal{H}_2^{1/2}$, and we want to ensure that

$$\sup_{t \in [T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_2 = \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{\delta_2}\right),\tag{4.33}$$

for some $\delta_2 \geq 1$ according to (4.30).

We estimate the terms in (4.32) as follows

$$\begin{split} |K_{1}| &\leq 2\epsilon^{4} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}}^{2} \mathcal{H}_{2}, \\ |K_{2}| &\leq 4\epsilon^{3} \left(\left\| \nabla_{(X,Z)} m_{0} \right\|_{L^{\infty}} + \epsilon \|A\|_{L^{\infty}}^{2} \right) \mathcal{H}_{2}, \\ |K_{3}| &\leq \|N_{t}\|_{L^{\infty}} \mathcal{H}_{2}, \\ |K_{4}| &\leq \|N\|_{L^{\infty}} \left(\|V_{ttx}\|_{L^{2}} + \|V_{ttz}\|_{L^{2}} + \|V_{xxt}\|_{L^{2}} + \|V_{zzt}\|_{L^{2}} \right) \mathcal{H}_{2}^{1/2}, \\ |K_{5}| &\leq 2\sqrt{2}\epsilon^{2}\omega_{0}^{2} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \left(2 \|\nabla M\|_{L^{2}} + \|M_{t}\|_{L^{2}} \right) \mathcal{H}_{2}^{1/2}, \\ |K_{6}| &\leq 2\sqrt{2}\epsilon^{2}\omega_{0}^{2} \|M\|_{L^{2}} \left(\epsilon \|A_{X}\|_{L^{\infty}} + \epsilon^{2} \|A_{Z}\|_{L^{\infty}} + \epsilon^{2} \|A_{T}\|_{L^{\infty}} + 2\omega_{0} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \right) \mathcal{H}_{2}^{1/2}, \\ |K_{7}| &\leq 4\epsilon^{5}\omega_{0} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \|V\|_{L^{2}} \left(\|A_{X}\|_{L^{\infty}} + \epsilon \|A_{Z}\|_{L^{\infty}} + \epsilon \|A_{T}\|_{L^{\infty}} \right) \mathcal{H}_{2}^{1/2}, \\ |K_{8}| &\leq 12\epsilon^{4}\omega_{0} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}}^{2} \mathcal{H}_{1}^{1/2} \mathcal{H}_{2}^{1/2}, \\ |K_{8}| &\leq 4\epsilon^{5}\omega_{0} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}}^{2} \mathcal{H}_{1}^{1/2} \mathcal{H}_{2}^{1/2}, \\ |K_{9}| &\leq \sqrt{2}\epsilon^{13/2} \left(\epsilon \left\| \partial_{X} R_{8}^{(V)} \right\|_{L^{2}_{X,Z}}^{2} + \left\| \partial_{z} R_{8}^{(V)} \right\|_{L^{2}_{X,Z}}^{2} + \left\| \partial_{t} R_{8}^{(V)} \right\|_{L^{2}_{X,Z}}^{2} \right) \mathcal{H}_{2}^{1/2}. \end{split}$$

To proceed further, we shall use the bounds

$$\sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \left\| \nabla_{(X,Z)} m_0 \right\|_{L^{\infty}} \leq T_0 \sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \left\| \nabla_{(X,Z)} \partial_T m_0 \right\|_{L^{\infty}} \\ \leq 4T_0 \sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \left\| A \right\|_{L^{\infty}} \sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \left\| \nabla_{(X,Z)} A \right\|_{L^{\infty}},$$

$$\sup_{t \in [0,T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} \|\nabla M\|_{L^{2}} \leq 2\sqrt{2}T_{0} \left[T_{0} \sup_{t \in [0,T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} \left\|\nabla R_{4}^{(M)}\right\|_{L^{\infty}} + C_{0}T_{0}\epsilon^{-4} \sup_{t \in [0,T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} Q_{1} + C_{0}\epsilon^{-2} \sup_{t \in [0,T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} Q_{2} \right] \sup_{t \in [0,T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} Q_{1} + \frac{4\sqrt{2}T_{0}}{\omega_{0}} \sup_{T \in [0,T_{0}]} \left\|\nabla_{(X,Z)}A\right\|_{L^{\infty}} \sup_{t \in [0,T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} Q_{2}, \quad (4.34)$$

where we dropped terms which are of higher order of smallness under assumptions $\nabla R_8^{(M)} \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^2), R_4^{(M)} \in L^\infty(\mathbb{R}^2), \nabla A \in L^\infty(\mathbb{R}^2).$

In order to control $||N||_{L^{\infty}}$, we can use (4.26) and the Proposition 2.1

$$||N||_{L^{\infty}} \le \epsilon^{-2} T_0 \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} ||N_t||_{L^{\infty}}.$$

Additionally, to estimate the K_4 term, we need to bound the third derivatives V_{ttx} , V_{ttz} , V_{xxt} , V_{zzt} , which L^2 -norms are controlled in terms of the energy \mathcal{H}_3 that will be introduced further, that is

$$\|V_{ttx}\|_{L^2}, \|V_{ttz}\|_{L^2}, \|V_{xxt}\|_{L^2}, \|V_{zzt}\|_{L^2} \le \sqrt{2}\mathcal{H}_3^{1/2}, \quad \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \mathcal{H}_3^{1/2} = \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{\delta_3}\right), \quad (4.35)$$

for some $\delta_3 > 0$.

Then,

$$\begin{aligned} |K_4| &\leq 2T_0 \left[2\epsilon^2 \left(\sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \right)^2 + 4C_0 \sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_2 \\ &+ \epsilon^{-2} C_0^2 \left(\sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_2 \right)^2 + \epsilon^{-6} C_0 T_0^2 \left(\sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_1 \right)^2 + 2C_0^2 T_0 \epsilon^{-4} \sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_1 \sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_2 \\ &+ 4C_0 T_0 \epsilon^{-2} \sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_1 \sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \right] \mathcal{H}_3^{1/2} Q_2. \end{aligned}$$

Details for other K-terms in (4.32) can be elaborated using the bounds above. Neglecting source terms in K_9 in comparison with other terms, we obtain

$$\frac{dQ_2}{dt} \le I_2 Q_2 + J_2, \tag{4.36}$$

where

$$I_2 := 4\epsilon^3 T_0 \sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \|\nabla A\|_{L^{\infty}} + 2\epsilon^2 C_0 \sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_2$$

$$+ \frac{C_0^2}{2} \left(\sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_2 \right)^2 + \frac{\epsilon^{-4} C_0^2 T_0^2}{2} \left(\sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_1 \right)^2 + 2\epsilon^{-2} C_0 T_0 \sup_{T \in [0, T_0]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_1 + \epsilon^{-4} C_0^2 T_0 \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_1 \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_2,$$

$$\begin{split} J_{2} &:= T_{0} \sup_{t \in [0, T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} \mathcal{H}_{3}^{1/2} \left[2\epsilon^{2} \left(\sup_{T \in [0, T_{0}]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \right)^{2} + 4C_{0} \sup_{T \in [0, T_{0}]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \sup_{t \in [0, T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} Q_{2} \\ &+ \epsilon^{-2} C_{0}^{2} \left(\sup_{t \in [0, T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} Q_{2} \right)^{2} + \epsilon^{-6} C_{0} T_{0}^{2} \left(\sup_{t \in [0, T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} Q_{1} \right)^{2} + 2\epsilon^{-4} C_{0}^{2} T_{0} \sup_{t \in [0, T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} Q_{1} \sup_{t \in [0, T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} Q_{2} \\ &+ 4\epsilon^{-2} C_{0} T_{0} \sup_{T \in [0, T_{0}]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \sup_{t \in [0, T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} Q_{1} \right] \\ &+ 4\omega_{0}^{2} T_{0} \sup_{T \in [0, T_{0}]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \left[2 \sup_{T \in [0, T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \sup_{t \in [0, T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} Q_{1} \\ &+ \sqrt{2} C_{0} \sup_{t \in [0, T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} Q_{1} \sup_{t \in [0, T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} Q_{2} + \epsilon^{-2} \frac{T_{0}}{\sqrt{2}} \left(2C_{0} + C_{\sigma} \omega_{0} \right) \left(\sup_{t \in [0, T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} Q_{1} \right)^{2} \\ &+ \frac{2}{\omega_{0}} \epsilon^{2} \sup_{T \in [0, T_{0}]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \sup_{t \in [0, T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} Q_{2} \right]. \end{split}$$

The Proposition 2.4 applied to (4.36) gives

$$Q_2 \le T_0 \epsilon^{-2} J_2 e^{I_2 T_0 \epsilon^{-2}}.$$

To bound the exponential factor, we require $I_2\epsilon^{-2}$ to be finite, that is

$$\min\left\{\delta_2, \, 2\delta_2 - 2, \, 2\delta_1 - 6, \, \delta_1 + \delta_2 - 6, \, \delta_1 - 4\right\} \ge 0,\tag{4.37}$$

which is further reduced to the condition

$$\delta_2 \ge 6 - \delta_1. \tag{4.38}$$

Then, we obtain $\sup_{t\in[0,T_0/\epsilon^2]}Q_2 = \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{5/2}\right)$, that is,

$$\delta_2 = \frac{5}{2}.\tag{4.39}$$

To bound terms in $J_2 \epsilon^{-2}$, we require

$$\min\{\delta_1 + \delta_2 - 2, \, 2\delta_1 - 4, \, \delta_1 - 2\} \ge \delta_2, \tag{4.40}$$

$$\min\{\delta_3, \, \delta_2 + \delta_3 - 2, \, 2\delta_1 + \delta_3 - 8, \, \delta_1 + \delta_2 + \delta_3 - 6, \, \delta_1 + \delta_3 - 4\} \ge \delta_2, \tag{4.41}$$

$$2\delta_2 + \delta_3 - 4 > \delta_2, \tag{4.42}$$

and T_0 to be sufficiently small such that

$$4\omega_0 T_0^2 e^{I_2 T_0 \epsilon^{-2}} \left[2 \left(\sup_{T \in [0, T_0]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \right)^2 + \sqrt{2} \epsilon^{-2} C_0 \omega_0 \sup_{T \in [0, T_0]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_1 \right] < 1.$$

Taking into account (4.29) and (4.40)-(4.42), we find a constraint on δ_3

$$\delta_3 \ge \delta_2. \tag{4.43}$$

Now, we proceed on the next energy level to verify (4.43) and finalize justification estimates.

4.2.3 Third energy level

To get the next energy level estimates, we consider the operator $V_{xxt}\partial_x^2 + V_{zzt}\partial_z^2 + V_{ttt}\partial_t^2$ acting on (4.9), which is followed by integration in (x, z) over \mathbb{R}^2 .

Following the same steps as before, we introduce the third energy functional

$$\mathcal{H}_3 := \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \left(\left(1 + \epsilon^2 m_0 + N \right) \left(V_{xxt}^2 + V_{zzt}^2 + V_{ttt}^2 \right) + \frac{1}{2} \left(V_{xxx}^2 + V_{zzz}^2 \right) + V_{xxz}^2 + V_{xzz}^2 \right)$$

+
$$\frac{1}{2} \left[V_{xxx} - 2N_x V_{tt} \right]^2 + \frac{1}{2} \left[V_{zzz} - 2N_z V_{tt} \right]^2 \right) dxdz$$
 (4.44)

such that (4.9) yields

$$\frac{d\mathcal{H}_3}{dt} = \sum_{n=1}^{15} L_n, \tag{4.45}$$

where

$$\begin{split} &L_{1} := \epsilon^{4} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} |A|^{2} \left(V_{xxt}^{2} + V_{zzt}^{2} - V_{ttt}^{2} \right) dxdz, \\ &L_{2} := \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} N_{t} \left(V_{xxt}^{2} + V_{zzt}^{2} - 3V_{ttt}^{2} \right) dxdz, \\ &L_{3} := -\epsilon^{4} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} V_{tt} \left(V_{xxt} \partial_{x} m_{0} + \epsilon^{2} V_{zzt} \partial_{z}^{2} m_{0} + \epsilon^{2} V_{ttt} \partial_{T} |A|^{2} \right) dxdz, \\ &L_{4} := -2\epsilon^{3} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left(V_{xxt} V_{xtt} \partial_{x} m_{0} + \epsilon V_{zzt} V_{ztt} \partial_{z} m_{0} \right) dxdz, \\ &L_{5} := - \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left[N_{x} \left(2V_{xxt} V_{xtt} + V_{xxx} V_{ttt} - V_{xtt}^{2} \right) + N_{z} \left(2V_{zzt} V_{ztt} + V_{zzz} V_{ttt} - V_{ztt}^{2} \right) \right] dxdz, \\ &L_{6} := \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left[V_{tt} \left(N_{xt} V_{xxx} + N_{zt} V_{zzz} \right) + V_{tt}^{2} \left(N_{tt} + 2N_{x} N_{xt} + 2N_{z} N_{zt} \right) \right] dxdz, \\ &L_{7} := 2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} V_{tt} V_{ttt} \left(N_{x}^{2} + N_{z}^{2} \right) dxdz, \\ &L_{8} := \epsilon^{2} \omega_{0}^{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left(A_{\omega_{0}} \left(M_{xx} V_{xxt} + M_{zz} V_{zzt} + M_{tt} V_{ttt} \right) dxdz, \\ &L_{9} := 2\epsilon^{3} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left((A_{x})_{\omega_{0}} M_{x} V_{xxt} + \epsilon \left(A_{z} \right)_{\omega_{0}} M_{z} V_{zzt} + \epsilon \left(A_{T} \right)_{\omega_{0}} M_{t} V_{ttt} \right) dxdz, \\ &L_{11} := \epsilon^{4} \omega_{0}^{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} M \left((A_{XX})_{\omega_{0}} V_{xxt} + \epsilon^{2} \left(A_{ZZ} \right)_{\omega_{0}} V_{zzt} + \epsilon^{2} \left(A_{TT} \right)_{\omega_{0}} V_{ttt} \right) dxdz, \\ &L_{12} := -2i\epsilon^{6} \omega_{0} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} V \left(V_{xxt} \partial_{x} |A|^{2} + \epsilon^{2} V_{zzt} \partial_{z}^{2} |A|^{2} + \epsilon^{2} V_{tt} \partial_{T}^{2} |A|^{2} \right) dxdz, \\ &L_{13} := -4i\epsilon^{5} \omega_{0} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} |A|^{2} \left(V_{xx} V_{xxt} + V_{zz} V_{zzt} + V_{tt} V_{tt} \right) dxdz, \\ &L_{14} := -2i\epsilon^{4} \omega_{0} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} |A|^{2} \left(V_{xx} V_{xxt} + V_{zz} V_{zzt} + V_{tt} V_{tt} \right) dxdz, \\ &L_{15} := \epsilon^{8} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left(\epsilon^{2} V_{xxt} \partial_{x}^{2} R_{8}^{(V)} + V_{zzt} \partial_{z}^{2} R_{8}^{(V)} + V_{tt} \partial_{t}^{2} R_{8}^{(V)} \right) dxdz. \end{split}$$

We shall estimate these terms in the following manner

$$\begin{split} |L_{1}| &\leq 2\epsilon^{4} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}}^{2} \mathcal{H}_{3}, \\ |L_{2}| &\leq \|N_{t}\|_{L^{\infty}} \mathcal{H}_{3}, \\ |L_{3}| &\leq 2\epsilon^{4} \left(\left\|\partial_{X}^{2} m_{0}\right\|_{L^{\infty}} + \epsilon^{2} \left\|\partial_{Z}^{2} m_{0}\right\|_{L^{\infty}} + 2\epsilon^{2} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \|A_{T}\|_{L^{\infty}} \right) \mathcal{H}_{3}, \\ |L_{4}| &\leq 4\epsilon^{3} \left(\|\partial_{X} m_{0}\|_{L^{\infty}} + \epsilon \|\partial_{Z} m_{0}\|_{L^{\infty}} \right) \mathcal{H}_{3}, \\ |L_{5}| &\leq 12 \|\nabla N\|_{L^{\infty}} \mathcal{H}_{3}, \\ |L_{6}| &\leq 4 \|\nabla N_{t}\|_{L^{\infty}} \mathcal{H}_{2}^{1/2} \mathcal{H}_{3}^{1/2} + 2 \left(\|N_{tt}\|_{L^{\infty}} + 8 \|\nabla N\|_{L^{\infty}} \|\nabla N_{t}\|_{L^{\infty}} \right) \mathcal{H}_{2}, \\ |L_{7}| &\leq 16 \|\nabla N\|_{L^{\infty}}^{2} \mathcal{H}_{2}^{1/2} \mathcal{H}_{3}^{1/2}, \\ |L_{8}| &\leq 2\sqrt{2}\epsilon^{2}\omega_{0}^{2} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \left(\|\Delta M\|_{L^{2}} + \|M_{tt}\|_{L^{2}} \right) \mathcal{H}_{3}^{1/2}, \\ |L_{9}| &\leq 4\sqrt{2}\epsilon^{3}\omega_{0}^{3} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \left(\|\nabla M\|_{L^{2}} + \|A_{t}\|_{L^{2}} \right) \mathcal{H}_{3}^{1/2}, \\ |L_{10}| &\leq 4\sqrt{2}\epsilon^{2}\omega_{0}^{2} \left[\left(\|A_{X}\|_{L^{\infty}} + \epsilon \|A_{Z}\|_{L^{\infty}} \right) \|\nabla M\|_{L^{2}} + \epsilon \|A_{T}\|_{L^{\infty}} \|M_{t}\|_{L^{2}} \right] \mathcal{H}_{3}^{1/2}, \\ |L_{11}| &\leq 2\sqrt{2}\epsilon^{4}\omega_{0}^{2} \left(\|A_{XX}\|_{L^{\infty}} + \epsilon^{2} \|A_{ZZ}\|_{L^{\infty}} + \epsilon^{2} \|A_{ZZ}\|_{L^{\infty}} + \epsilon^{2} \|A_{TT}\|_{L^{\infty}} \right) \\ &+ \|A_{X}\|_{L^{\infty}}^{2} + \epsilon^{2} \|A_{Z}\|_{L^{\infty}}^{2} + \epsilon^{2} \|A_{T}\|_{L^{\infty}}^{2} \right) \mathcal{H}_{3}^{1/2}, \\ |L_{13}| &\leq 32\epsilon^{5}\omega_{0} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \left(\|A_{X}\|_{L^{\infty}} + \epsilon \|A_{Z}\|_{L^{\infty}} + \epsilon \|A_{T}\|_{L^{\infty}} \right) \mathcal{H}_{1}^{1/2}\mathcal{H}_{3}^{1/2}, \\ |L_{14}| &\leq 12\epsilon^{4}\omega_{0} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}}^{2} \left(\epsilon^{2} \left\|\partial_{X}^{2}R_{8}^{(V)} \right\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + \left\|\partial_{z}^{2}R_{8}^{(V)} \right\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + \left\|\partial_{t}^{2}R_{8}^{(V)} \right\|_{L^{2}} \right) \mathcal{H}_{3}^{1/2}. \end{split}$$

At this energy level there will be no restriction on upper bound of time-interval, therefore we do not necessarily need to keep track of particular expressions of all the *L*-terms estimates, instead we will be looking at their order of smallness only.

To control the right-hand side of (4.45), we need (4.34). Also, we use the Corollary 2.1 and the Propositions 2.2 and 2.3 to obtain the following estimates

$$\sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \left\| \nabla N \right\|_{L^{\infty}} \leq 2T_0 \epsilon^{-2} \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \left[\epsilon^4 \left\| A \right\|_{L^{\infty}}^2 + 2\epsilon^2 \left\| A \right\|_{L^{\infty}} \left\| U \right\|_{L^{\infty}} + \left\| \nabla U \right\|_{L^{\infty}}^2 + \left\| U \right\|_{L^{\infty}} \left\| \nabla U \right\|_{L^{\infty}} \right],$$

$$\begin{split} \sup_{t \in \left[0, T_0/\epsilon^2\right]} \left\| \Delta M \right\|_{L^2} &\leq \quad T_0 \epsilon^{-2} \sup_{t \in \left[0, T_0/\epsilon^2\right]} \left[\epsilon^{13/2} \left\| \Delta R_8^{(M)} \right\|_{L^2_{X,Z}} + 2\epsilon^4 \left\| \Delta R_4^{(M)} \right\|_{L^\infty} \|V\|_{L^2} \right. \\ &+ \quad 2\epsilon^4 \left\| R_4^{(M)} \right\|_{L^\infty} \left\| \Delta V \right\|_{L^2} + 4\epsilon^2 \omega_0 \left\| A \right\|_{L^\infty} \|V_t\|_{L^2} + 4\frac{\epsilon^2}{\omega_0} \left\| A \right\|_{L^\infty} \left\| \Delta V_t \right\|_{L^2} \\ &+ \quad 2 \left\| V \right\|_{L^\infty} \left\| \Delta V \right\|_{L^2} + 2C_\sigma \left\| \nabla V \right\|_{L^2} \left\| \Delta V \right\|_{L^2} \right], \end{split}$$

$$\begin{split} \sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|M_{tt}\|_{L^2} &\leq \epsilon^{13/2} \sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} \left\|\Delta R_8^{(M)}\right\|_{L^2_{X,Z}} + 2\epsilon^4 \sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} \left\|R_4^{(M)}\right\|_{L^\infty} \sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|\partial_t V\|_{L^2} \\ &+ 2\epsilon^4 \sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} \left\|\partial_t R_4^{(M)}\right\|_{L^\infty} \sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|V\|_{L^2} + 4\epsilon^2 \sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \|A\|_{L^\infty} \sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|V_t\|_{L^2} \\ &+ 4\frac{\epsilon^2}{\omega_0} \sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|A\|_{L^\infty} \sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|V_{tt}\|_{L^2} + 2 \sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|V\|_{L^\infty} \sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|V_t\|_{L^2}, \end{split}$$

$$\begin{split} \sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|\nabla N_t\|_{L^{\infty}} &\leq 4\epsilon^4 \omega_0 \left(\sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \right)^2 + 4\epsilon^2 \omega_0 \sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|U\|_{L^{\infty}} \\ &+ 4\epsilon^2 \sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|\nabla U\|_{L^{\infty}} + 2 \sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|\nabla U\|_{L^{\infty}} \sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|U\|_{L^{\infty}} \,, \end{split}$$

$$\begin{split} \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|N_{tt}\|_{L^{\infty}} &\leq 4\epsilon^4 \omega_0 \left(\sup_{T \in [0, T_0]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \right)^2 + 4\epsilon^2 \omega_0 \sup_{T \in [0, T_0]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|U\|_{L^{\infty}} \\ &+ 4\epsilon^2 \sup_{T \in [0, T_0]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|\nabla U\|_{L^{\infty}} + 2 \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|\nabla U\|_{L^{\infty}} \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|U\|_{L^{\infty}}, \end{split}$$

$$\sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \left\| \Delta_{(X,Z)} m_0 \right\|_{L^{\infty}} \le 4T_0 \left[\left(\sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \left\| \nabla A \right\|_{L^{\infty}} \right)^2 + \sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \left\| A \right\|_{L^{\infty}} \sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \left\| \Delta A \right\|_{L^{\infty}} \right],$$

where smaller terms are neglected under assumption ΔA , ∇A , $\partial_T A \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2)$.

Taking into account (4.29), (4.39)-(4.43), we can drop a priori smaller terms and hence obtain

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{d\mathcal{H}_{3}}{dt} &\leq 24T_{0} \sup_{T \in [0,T_{0}]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \left[\epsilon^{2} \sup_{T \in [0,T_{0}]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} + 2 \sup_{t \in [0,T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} Q_{2} \right] \mathcal{H}_{3} \\ &+ 8\omega_{0}T_{0} \sup_{T \in [0,T_{0}]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \left[\epsilon^{-2}C_{0}\omega_{0}T_{0} \sup_{t \in [0,T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} Q_{1} \sup_{t \in [0,T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} Q_{2} \\ &+ C_{0}\omega_{0} \left(\sup_{t \in [0,T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} Q_{2} \right)^{2} + 4\epsilon^{2} \sup_{T \in [0,T_{0}]} \|\nabla A\|_{L^{\infty}} \sup_{t \in [0,T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} Q_{2} \right] \mathcal{H}_{3}^{1/2} \end{aligned}$$

+
$$8\epsilon^{2}\omega_{0} \sup_{T\in[0,T_{0}]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \left(\sup_{t\in[0,T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} Q_{2}\right)^{2} \left(\epsilon^{2} \sup_{T\in[0,T_{0}]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} + C_{0} \sup_{t\in[0,T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} Q_{2}\right).$$
 (4.46)

We set $Q_3 := \mathcal{H}_3^{1/2}$ and neglect the free term assuming

$$\min\left\{4 + 2\delta_2, 2 + 3\delta_2\right\} > 2\delta_3 + \delta_2. \tag{4.47}$$

Then,

$$\frac{dQ_3}{dt} \leq I_3 Q_3 + J_3, \tag{4.48}$$

where

$$I_3 := 12T_0 \sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \left[\epsilon^2 \sup_{T \in [0,T_0]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} + 2 \sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_2 \right],$$

$$J_{3} := 4\omega_{0}T_{0} \sup_{T \in [0,T_{0}]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \left[\epsilon^{-2}C_{0}\omega_{0}T_{0} \sup_{t \in [0,T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} Q_{1} \sup_{t \in [0,T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} Q_{2} + C_{0}\omega_{0} \left(\sup_{t \in [0,T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} Q_{2} \right)^{2} + 4\epsilon^{2} \sup_{T \in [0,T_{0}]} \|\nabla A\|_{L^{\infty}} \sup_{t \in [0,T_{0}/\epsilon^{2}]} Q_{2} \right].$$

By the Proposition 2.4,

$$\begin{split} \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_3 &\leq 4\epsilon^{-2} \omega_0^2 T_0^2 e^{I_3 T_0 \epsilon^{-2}} \sup_{T \in [0, T_0]} \|A\|_{L^{\infty}} \left[\epsilon^{-2} C_0 T_0 \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_1 \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_2 \right] \\ &+ C_0 \left(\sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_2 \right)^2 + 4\epsilon^2 \sup_{T \in [0, T_0]} \|\nabla A\|_{L^{\infty}} \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} Q_2 \right], \end{split}$$

Taking into account (4.29), (4.39)-(4.43), from here, we deduce that

$$\delta_3 \le \min \{ \delta_1 + \delta_2 - 4, \, 2\delta_2 - 2, \, \delta_2 \} \,.$$

Because $\delta_1 = \frac{9}{2}$ and $\delta_2 = \frac{5}{2}$, we obtain

$$\delta_3 = \frac{5}{2},\tag{4.49}$$

which is compatible with the condition $\delta_3 < \frac{13}{4}$ implied by (4.47).

Hence the third energy level is controlled and we close all the assumptions.

4.2.4 Proof of the Theorem 1.1

According to (4.29), (4.39), (4.49), we have the following estimates

$$\sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|V\|_{L^2} = \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{5/2}\right), \quad \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|\nabla V\|_{L^2} = \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{9/2}\right), \tag{4.50}$$

$$\sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|\Delta V\|_{L^2} = \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{5/2}\right), \quad \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|\nabla \Delta V\|_{L^2} = \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{5/2}\right), \tag{4.51}$$

$$\sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|M\|_{L^2} = \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{9/2}\right), \ \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|\nabla M\|_{L^2} = \sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|\Delta M\|_{L^2} = \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{5/2}\right).$$
(4.52)

Due to (4.11)-(4.12), this leads to the main final estimates in our justification analysis

$$\sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \left\| E - \epsilon^2 \left(A \right)_{\omega_0} \right\|_{H^3(\mathbb{R}^2)} = \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{5/2} \right), \tag{4.53}$$

$$\sup_{t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]} \left\| m - \epsilon^2 m_0 \right\|_{H^2(\mathbb{R}^2)} = \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{5/2}\right).$$
(4.54)

Note that controllability of the right-hand sides of inequalities (4.27), (4.36), (4.48) is also due to zero initial conditions

$$\mathcal{H}_1\Big|_{t=0} = \mathcal{H}_2\Big|_{t=0} = \mathcal{H}_3\Big|_{t=0} = 0,$$

which hold because of exact match of initial data for approximated and true solutions.

Also, in the estimates throughout this section (in particular, those involving $R_8^{(V)}$, $R_8^{(M)}$, $R_6^{(M)}$, $R_4^{(M)}$) we assumed smoothness of A(X, Z, T), B(X, Z, T), D(X, Z, T). This, how-

t

ever, follows from the Theorem 3.2 and Remark 3.2 providing the initial data $A_0(X, Z)$ is sufficiently smooth. Indeed, the most stringent requirements come from the estimates performed on the third energy level where we imposed conditions $\partial_X^2 A$, $\partial_Z^2 A$, $\partial_T^2 A \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ for all $T \in [0, T_0]$ and $\partial_X^2 R_8^{(V)}$, $\partial_Z^2 R_8^{(V)}$, $\partial_T^2 R_8^{(V)} \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^2)$ for all $t \in [0, T_0/\epsilon^2]$. Expressing T-derivatives from the equations (3.23), (4.6)-(4.7) and differentiating one more time with respect to T, we have to require $A_0 \in H^6(\mathbb{R}^2)$ from the L^{∞} -restriction, and $A_0 \in H^8(\mathbb{R}^2)$ from the $\partial_T^2 R_8^{(V)} \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^2)$ condition.

We have already obtained a bound for $\sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} ||U||_{L^{\infty}}$ when performing estimates on the first energy level. Similarly, applying the Proposition 2.2 to the derivatives of (4.4) and using (4.50)-(4.51), we control

$$\sup_{\in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|U\|_{L^{\infty}} = \sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|\nabla U\|_{L^{\infty}} = \sup_{t \in [0,T_0/\epsilon^2]} \|U_t\|_{L^{\infty}} = \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{5/2}\right).$$
(4.55)

This allows to apply the Theorem 3.1 to extend validity of local solution E up to time $t_0 = T_0/\epsilon^2$, and the estimates (4.53)-(4.54) furnish the justification of the NLS approximation.

The proof of the Theorem 1.1 is now complete.

Chapter 5

Numerical results

5.1 One-dimensional model

In this chapter, we illustrate our main results by numerical simulations. To simplify the setup for numerical work, we assume that all solutions are x-independent. This corresponds to the modulated pulse propagating in the z-direction which is uniform in the (x, y)-directions. Equations for the x-independent residual terms (1.10)-(1.11) become

$$\partial_z^2 U - \left(1 + \epsilon^2 m_0 + N\right) \partial_t^2 U = -\epsilon^2 \left(R_2^{(U)}\right)_{\omega_0} N - \epsilon^6 \left(R_6^{(U)}\right)_{\omega_0},\tag{5.1}$$

$$\partial_t N = \epsilon^4 \left(A^2 \right)_{2\omega_0} + 2\epsilon^2 \left(A \right)_{\omega_0} U + U^2, \tag{5.2}$$

subject to the zero initial conditions $U|_{t=0} = 0$, $\partial_t U|_{t=0} = 0$, $N|_{t=0} = 0$.

Note that $R_2^{(U)}$ and $R_6^{(U)}$ are the same as defined in (1.12)-(1.13), whereas A(Z,T) and $m_0(Z,T)$ solve the system (1.5)-(1.6) which becomes

$$\partial_Z A + \partial_T A = \frac{i\omega_0}{2} m_0 A, \tag{5.3}$$

$$\partial_T m_0 = 2 |A|^2, \tag{5.4}$$

subject to the initial conditions $A(Z,0) = A_0(Z), m_0(Z,0) = 0.$

The system (5.3)-(5.4) can be solved analytically by the method of characteristics.

Let $Z = z(s) = s + z_0$, T = t(s) = s and denote $\mathcal{A}(s; z_0) := A(s + z_0, s)$, $\mathcal{M}(s; z_0) := m_0(s + z_0, s)$.

Integrating the second equation, we have

$$m_0(Z,T) = 2 \int_0^T |A(Z,\tau)|^2 d\tau$$

and hence

$$\mathcal{M}(s;z_0) = 2\int_0^s |A(s+z_0,\tau)|^2 d\tau = 2\int_0^s |\mathcal{A}(\tau;z_0-\tau+s)|^2 d\tau.$$

The first equation, then, becomes

$$\frac{d}{ds}\log\mathcal{A}\left(s;z_{0}\right)=i\omega_{0}\int_{0}^{s}|\mathcal{A}\left(\tau;z_{0}-\tau+s\right)|^{2}d\tau.$$

Using polar decomposition $\mathcal{A}(s; z_0) = R(s; z_0) \exp(i\theta(s; z_0))$, we obtain

$$R\left(s;z_{0}\right)=R\left(0;z_{0}\right),$$

 $\quad \text{and} \quad$

$$\theta(s;z_0) = \theta(0;z_0) + \omega_0 \int_0^s \left(\int_0^\lambda |A_0(z_0 + \lambda - \tau)|^2 d\tau\right) d\lambda$$

Finally, eliminating parameters $z_0 = Z - T$, s = T, we conclude

$$A(Z,T) = A_0(Z-T) \exp\left[i\omega_0 \int_0^T \left(\int_{Z-T}^{Z-T+\lambda} |A_0(s)|^2 \, ds\right) d\lambda\right],$$
 (5.5)

$$m_0(Z,T) = 2 \int_{Z-T}^{Z} |A_0(s)|^2 \, ds.$$
(5.6)

5.2 Numerical set-up

We choose initial profile $A_0(Z) = \operatorname{sech}(Z)$. Then, according to (5.5)-(5.6),

$$A(Z,T) = \operatorname{sech} (Z-T) \exp\left[i\omega_0 \left(\log\left(\frac{\cosh Z}{\cosh\left(Z-T\right)}\right) - T \tanh\left(Z-T\right)\right)\right], \quad (5.7)$$

$$m_0(Z,T) = 2 \left(\tanh Z - \tanh (Z - T) \right).$$
 (5.8)

With the following notation

$$\begin{aligned} a &:= 1 + \epsilon^2 m_0, \\ b &:= \epsilon^2 \left[e^{i\omega_0(z-t)} \left(\omega_0^2 A + 2i\omega_0 \epsilon^2 \partial_T A - \epsilon^4 \partial_T^2 A \right) + c.c. \right], \\ c &:= \epsilon^6 \left[e^{i\omega_0(z-t)} \left(\partial_Z^2 A - (1 + \epsilon^2 m_0) \partial_T^2 A + 2i\omega_0 m_0 \partial_T A \right) + c.c. \right], \\ d &:= 2\epsilon^2 \left(A e^{i\omega_0(z-t)} + c.c. \right), \\ e &:= \epsilon^4 \left(A^2 e^{2i\omega_0(z-t)} + c.c. \right). \end{aligned}$$

the equations to be solved are

$$\partial_t^2 U = \frac{1}{a+N} \partial_z^2 U + \frac{bN+c}{a+N},\tag{5.9}$$

$$\partial_t N = U^2 + dU + e. \tag{5.10}$$

Discretizing the computational domain, we denote the value of X at the spatial point iand the *j*-th time step by $X_i^{(j)}$.

We employ the two-step explicit Adams-Bashforth method for the equation (5.10) yielding

$$N_i^{(j+1)} = N_i^{(j)} + \frac{3}{2}\Delta t \left[\left(U_i^{(j)} \right)^2 + d_i^{(j)} U_i^{(j)} + e_i^{(j)} \right] - \frac{1}{2}\Delta t \left[\left(U_i^{(j-1)} \right)^2 + d_i^{(j-1)} U_i^{(j-1)} + e_i^{(j-1)} \right],$$

that is followed by application of the Crank-Nicholson type of scheme to solve the equation (5.9)

$$\begin{split} \frac{U_i^{(j+1)} - 2U_i^{(j)} + U_i^{(j-1)}}{\left(\Delta t\right)^2} &= \frac{1}{2\left(a_i^{(j+1)} + N_i^{(j+1)}\right)} \left(\frac{U_{i+1}^{(j+1)} - 2U_i^{(j+1)} + U_{i-1}^{(j+1)}}{\left(\Delta z\right)^2} + b_i^{(j+1)}N_i^{(j+1)} + c_i^{(j+1)}\right) \\ &+ \frac{1}{2\left(a_i^{(j-1)} + N_i^{(j-1)}\right)} \left(\frac{U_{i+1}^{(j-1)} - 2U_i^{(j-1)} + U_{i-1}^{(j-1)}}{\left(\Delta z\right)^2} + b_i^{(j-1)}N_i^{(j-1)} + c_i^{(j-1)}\right). \end{split}$$

Both methods have the second-order accuracy in both space and time. Initial conditions

for U and N are approximated respectively using central differences scheme and Heun's predictor-corrector method:

$$U_i^{(0)} = U_i^{(1)} = 0,$$

$$N_i^{(0)} = 0, \quad N_i^{(1)} = \frac{\Delta t}{2} \left(e_i^{(0)} + e_i^{(1)} \right)$$

If the initial pulse starts at the center of the computational domain, by taking size of the domain large enough for the time of interest, we can assume zero boundary conditions for U at the ends of the interval in z.

5.3 Simulation results

The numerical simulation was performed for $\epsilon = 0.3$.

The Figures (1)-(12) present profiles of U and N versus z for various instances of t. We can observe the pulse grows in amplitude and broadens in width.

The Figures (13)-(16) show changes of the H^3 - and L^{∞} -norms of the error terms U and N. The size of the error terms oscillates and slowly grows.

Repeating the simulation for different small values of the parameter ϵ , we obtain the data given in the Table 5.1. This allows us to estimate exponents in the power laws for the norms of the solution

$$\begin{split} \sup_{t\in[0,1]} \|U\|_{H^{3}(\mathbb{R})} &= \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{\hat{\alpha}}\right), \quad \sup_{t\in[0,1]} \|N\|_{H^{2}(\mathbb{R})} = \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{\hat{\beta}}\right), \\ \sup_{t\in[0,1]} \|U\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})} &= \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{\hat{\gamma}}\right), \quad \sup_{t\in[0,1]} \|N\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})} = \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{\hat{\delta}}\right). \end{split}$$

We can conclude from the Table 5.1 that $\hat{\alpha} \approx 5$, $\hat{\beta} \approx 3$, $\hat{\gamma} \approx 6$, $\hat{\delta} \approx 4$. This is in agreement with the results (4.53)-(4.54).

We note that the formal expansions (1.8) and (1.9) would suggest $\hat{\gamma} = \hat{\delta} = 4$, and the latter bound agrees with the numerical value $\hat{\delta} \approx 4$. The former bound is bigger than the actual numerical value $\hat{\gamma} \approx 6$ which may be due to some cancellations of error in our

numerical simulations.

ϵ	0.40	0.30	0.20	0.15
$\ U\ _{H^3(\mathbb{R})}$	$6.86 \cdot 10^{-2}$	$1.67 \cdot 10^{-2}$	$9.50\cdot 10^{-5}$	$2.26\cdot 10^{-5}$
\hat{lpha}	4.9113		4.9972	
$\ N\ _{H^2(\mathbb{R})}$	$41.09 \cdot 10^{-2}$	$17.09 \cdot 10^{-2}$	$3.25\cdot 10^{-2}$	$1.37\cdot 10^{-2}$
\hat{eta}	3.0494		3.0028	
$\ U\ _{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})}$	$12.9 \cdot 10^{-3}$	$2.40 \cdot 10^{-3}$	$26.08 \cdot 10^{-6}$	$4.66 \cdot 10^{-6}$
$\hat{\gamma}$	5.8459		5.9879	
$\ N\ _{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})}$	$5.13 \cdot 10^{-2}$	$1.61 \cdot 10^{-2}$	$27.00 \cdot 10^{-4}$	$8.63 \cdot 10^{-4}$
$\hat{\delta}$	4.0283		3.96	548

Table 5.1: Supremum of the solution norms over the time interval $[0, 1/\epsilon^2]$.







APPENDIX

Global justification for the linear system

Here, we demonstrate that the spatial Schrödinger equation used in the previous publications [8, 16] can be justified globally in the linear case, that is, when the squared refractive index $n^2 = 1$ is constant.

Due to the linearity of the problem, we can use separation of variables. In particular, we factor out time-dependence multiplier $e^{-i\omega_0 t}$ and, hence, work with the Helmholtz equation

$$\partial_x^2 E + \partial_z^2 E + \omega_0^2 E = 0, \quad x \in \mathbb{R}, \, z \in \mathbb{R}_+,$$
(A.1)

subject to the given boundary condition $E|_{z=0} =: E_0(x) = A_0(\epsilon x)$ with small parameter $\epsilon > 0$.

The leading order approximation by the multiple-scale method reads

$$E_{ms}(x,z) = e^{i\omega_0 z} A(X,Z), \qquad (A.2)$$

where $X := \epsilon x$, $Z := \epsilon^2 z$, and A(X, Z) is governed by the linear Schrödinger equation

$$\partial_X^2 A + 2i\omega_0 \partial_Z A = 0, \qquad X \in \mathbb{R}, \ Z \in \mathbb{R}_+$$
(A.3)

with the boundary condition $A|_{Z=0} = A_0(X)$.

To estimate the validity of such approximation, we will take advantage of the fact that both the Helmholtz and the Schrödinger equations are exactly solvable with the Fourier transform. Once the solutions are found, it remains to compare them in the whole range of z. **Theorem A.1.** For any s > 1/2, let $A_0 \in H^s(\mathbb{R})$, $\epsilon > 0$. Then, if E solves (A.1), and E_{ms} is as defined by (A.2)-(A.3), the following estimate holds

$$\sup_{z \in [0, Z_0/\epsilon^2]} \|E - E_{ms}\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})} = \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{\frac{2(2s-1)}{2s+7}}\right).$$
(A.4)

Moreover, under additional assumptions on the Fourier transform of the boundary data, $\tilde{A}_0 \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}), \ \tilde{A}'_0 \in L^1(\mathbb{R}), \ we \ have$

$$\sup_{z\in\mathbb{R}_+} \|E - E_{ms}\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})} = \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{\frac{2(2s-1)}{6s+5}}\right).$$
(A.5)

Proof. Using Fourier transform in the slow variable X, we write the solution to (A.3) in the form

$$A(X,Z) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \tilde{A}_0(k) \exp\left[-ikX - i\frac{k^2}{2\omega_0}Z\right] dk,$$

where

$$\tilde{A}_{0}(k) := \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} A_{0}(X) e^{ikX} dX.$$

Similarly, taking into account radiation (when $\xi < \omega_0$) and an exponential decay (when $\xi > \omega_0$) conditions as $z \to \infty$, the solution to the equation (A.1) is obtained in the form

$$E(x,z) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \hat{E}_0(\xi) \exp\left[-i\xi x + i\sqrt{\omega_0^2 - \xi^2}z\right] d\xi,$$

where

$$\hat{E}_{0}\left(\xi\right) := \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} E_{0}\left(x\right) e^{i\xi x} dx = \epsilon^{-1} \tilde{A}_{0}\left(\epsilon^{-1}\xi\right).$$

By the duality $x \leftrightarrow \xi$, $X \leftrightarrow k$, we have $k = \xi/\epsilon$.

Using (A.2), we introduce the error term $(E - E_{ms})$ that shall be controlled in L^{∞} -norm

$$E - E_{ms} = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \hat{E}_0\left(\xi\right) e^{-i\xi x} \left(\exp\left[-i\omega_0 z + i\sqrt{\omega_0^2 - \xi^2} z\right] - \exp\left[-i\frac{\xi^2 z}{2\omega_0}\right] \right) d\xi.$$

We proceed in two steps. First, we control $||E - E_{ms}||_{L^{\infty}}$ for extended range $0 \le z \le \frac{Z_0}{\epsilon^{2+\mu}}$

for $\mu > 0$, whereas the case $\mu = 0$ will correspond to the local justification result (A.4). Then, for $\lambda > 0$, we control $||E - E_{ms}||_{L^{\infty}}$ for $z \ge \frac{Z_0}{\epsilon^{2+\lambda}}$ as well. Choosing the exponents μ and λ such that the both ranges overlap, that is $\mu \ge \lambda$, we will deduce the global justification result (A.5).

In the estimates below, C denotes a positive generic constant which value can change from line to line.

Let us fix some $\delta \in (0, 1), \mu > 0$ and estimate

$$\sup_{0 \le z \le \frac{Z_0}{\epsilon^{2+\mu}}} \|E - E_{ms}\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})} \le \sup_{0 \le z \le \frac{Z_0}{\epsilon^{2+\mu}}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \left| \hat{E}_0\left(\xi\right) \right| \cdot \left| \exp\left(-i\omega_0 z + i\sqrt{\omega_0^2 - \xi^2} z\right) - \exp\left(-i\frac{\xi^2 z}{2\omega_0}\right) \right| d\xi = \sup_{0 \le z \le \frac{Z_0}{\epsilon^{2+\mu}}} \left[\int_{|\xi| \le \epsilon^{1-\delta}} + \int_{|\xi| \ge \epsilon^{1-\delta}} \right] =: J_1 + J_2.$$
(A.6)

Setting

$$\theta\left(\xi\right):=\sqrt{\omega_{0}^{2}-\xi^{2}}-\omega_{0}+\frac{\xi^{2}}{2\omega_{0}},$$

we bound the first term in (A.6), for any s > 1/2,

$$\begin{aligned} J_{1} &\leq \sup_{0 \leq z \leq \frac{Z_{0}}{\epsilon^{2+\mu}}} \int_{|\xi| \leq \epsilon^{1-\delta}} \left| \hat{E}_{0}\left(\xi\right) \right| \cdot \left| e^{i\theta(\xi)z} - 1 \right| d\xi \lesssim \frac{1}{(2\omega_{0})^{3}} \sup_{0 \leq z \leq \frac{Z_{0}}{\epsilon^{2+\mu}}} \epsilon^{4(1-\delta)} z \int_{|\xi| \leq \epsilon^{1-\delta}} \left| \hat{E}_{0}\left(\xi\right) \right| d\xi \\ &= \frac{Z_{0}}{(2\omega_{0})^{3}} \epsilon^{2(1-2\delta)-\mu} \int_{|k| \leq \epsilon^{-\delta}} \left| \tilde{A}_{0}\left(k\right) \right| dk \leq C \epsilon^{2(1-2\delta)-\mu} \left(\int_{|k| \leq \epsilon^{-\delta}} \left| \tilde{A}_{0}\left(k\right) \right|^{2} \left(1+k^{2}\right)^{s} dk \right)^{1/2} \\ &\leq C \epsilon^{2-4\delta-\mu} \|A_{0}\|_{H^{s}}, \end{aligned}$$

where we used the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality, Plancherel theorem and the bound for small values of ξ

$$\left|e^{i\theta(\xi)z} - 1\right| = 2\left|\sin\left(\frac{\theta\left(\xi\right)z}{2}\right)\right| \le \left|\theta\left(\xi\right)z\right| \lesssim \frac{\xi^4}{\left(2\omega_0\right)^3}z.$$

Hence, J_1 is small if $\mu < 2(1-2\delta)$ and since $\mu > 0$, we must have $\delta < \frac{1}{2}$. Also, clearly, $\mu < 2$.

Now, we proceed with the second term in (A.6). We use regularity of A_0 to obtain desired smallness,

$$J_{2} \leq 2 \int_{|\xi| \geq \epsilon^{1-\delta}} \left| \hat{E}_{0}(\xi) \right| d\xi = 2 \int_{|k| \geq \epsilon^{-\delta}} \left| \tilde{A}_{0}(k) \right| dk$$

$$\leq C \|A_{0}\|_{H^{s}} \left(\int_{|k| \geq \epsilon^{-\delta}} \frac{dk}{(1+k^{2})^{s}} \right)^{1/2} \leq C \|A_{0}\|_{H^{s}} \epsilon^{(2s-1)\delta/2},$$

for any $s > \frac{1}{2}$.

Therefore,

$$\sup_{0 \le z \le \frac{Z_0}{\epsilon^{2+\mu}}} \|E - E_{ms}\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})} = \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{\alpha}\right), \tag{A.7}$$

with $\alpha = \min \{2 - 4\delta - \mu, (2s - 1)\delta/2\}$, and hence, to maximize the smallness power α , we choose $\delta = \frac{2(2-\mu)}{2s+7}$ yielding

$$\alpha = \frac{(2-\mu)(2s-1)}{2s+7}.$$
(A.8)

In particular, for $\mu = 0$, we obtain the local justification result (A.4).

Note that there was no restriction on the z-interval in J_2 . The restriction comes when integrating in ξ near the origin. To improve this, we take advantage of the oscillatory factor $e^{-i\xi x}$ to obtain bound for larger values of z

$$\sup_{z \ge \frac{Z_0}{\epsilon^{2+\lambda}}} \|E - E_{ms}\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})} \leq \sup_{z \ge \frac{Z_0}{\epsilon^{2+\lambda}}} \sup_{x \in \mathbb{R}} \left[\left| \int_{|k| \le \epsilon^{-\delta}} \tilde{A}_0(k) \exp\left(-i\epsilon kx - i\omega_0 z + i\sqrt{\omega_0^2 - \epsilon^2 k^2} z\right) dk + \left| \int_{|k| \le \epsilon^{-\delta}} \tilde{A}_0(k) \exp\left(-i\epsilon kx - i\frac{\epsilon^2 k^2 z}{2\omega_0}\right) dk \right| \right], \quad \lambda > 0.$$

Setting

$$\phi(k) := -\frac{kx}{\epsilon z} - \frac{\omega_0}{\epsilon^2} + \sqrt{\frac{\omega_0^2}{\epsilon^4} - \frac{k^2}{\epsilon^2}},$$

we have $|\phi''(k)| = \frac{\omega_0^2}{(\omega_0^2 - \epsilon^2 k^2)^{3/2}} \ge C > 0$ for $|k| \le \epsilon^{-\delta}$ since $\delta < 1$. This allows to apply the

van der Corput lemma (see, for instance, [6]) to estimate the first integral as

$$\sup_{z \ge \frac{Z_0}{\epsilon^{2+\lambda}}} \left| \int_{|k| \le \epsilon^{-\delta}} \tilde{A}_0\left(k\right) \exp\left(\phi\left(k\right) \epsilon^2 z\right) dk \right| \le C \epsilon^{\lambda/2} \left(\left\| \tilde{A}_0 \right\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})} + \left\| \tilde{A}_0' \right\|_{L^1(\mathbb{R})} \right).$$

Clearly, in the same fashion we can bound the second integral, so we finally have

$$\sup_{z \ge \frac{Z_0}{\epsilon^{2+\lambda}}} \|E - E_{ms}\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})} = \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{\lambda/2}\right).$$

Summing up the results, we obtain

$$\sup_{z \in \mathbb{R}_+} \|E - E_{ms}\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})} = \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^{\beta}\right),$$

where

$$\beta := \min\left\{\alpha, \frac{\lambda}{2}\right\} = \min\left\{\frac{(2-\mu)(2s-1)}{2s+7}, \frac{\lambda}{2}\right\}.$$

We require $\lambda \leq \mu$ to have overlap between intervals $0 \leq z \leq \frac{Z_0}{\epsilon^{2+\mu}}$ and $z \geq \frac{Z_0}{\epsilon^{2+\lambda}}$. Taking $\mu = \frac{4(2s-1)}{6s+5}$, we obtain $\beta = \frac{2(2s-1)}{6s+5}$ which provides the optimal error bound in the performed analysis completing the proof of the estimate (A.5).

Bibliography

- [1] Adams R. A., Fournier J. F. F., "Sobolev Spaces", Academic Press, 2003.
- [2] Beale J. T., Kato T., Majda A., "Remarks on the Breakdown of Smooth Solutions for the 3-D Euler Equations", Commun. Math. Phys. 94, 1984, 61-66.
- [3] Evans L. C., "Partial Differential Equations: Second Edition", American Mathematical Society, 2010.
- [4] Folland G. B., "Introduction to Partial Differential Equations", Princeton University Press, 1995.
- [5] Kato T., "The Cauchy problem for quasi-linear symmetric hyperbolic systems", Arch. Rat. Mech. Anal. 58, 1975, 181-205.
- [6] Linares F., Ponce G., "Introduction to Nonlinear Dispersive Equations", Springer, 2009.
- Majda A., "Compressible Fluid Flow and Systems of Conservation Laws in Several Space Variables", Applied Mathematical Sciences 53, Springer-Verlag: New York, 1984.
- [8] Monro T. M., de Sterke C. M., Polladian L., "Catching light in its own trap", J. Mod. Opt. 48 (2), 2001, 191-238.
- [9] Newell A., Moloney J., "Nonlinear Optics", Westview Press, 2003.
- [10] Pelinovsky D. E., "Localization in Periodic Potentials: From Schrödinger Operators to Gross-Pitaevskii Equation", Cambridge University Press, 2011.
- [11] Pelinovsky D., Schneider G., "Rigorous justification of the short-pulse equation", arXiv:1108.5970v1, 2011.

- [12] Stein E. M., Shakarchi R., "Real Analysis, Measure Theory, Integration, and Hilbert Spaces", Princeton University Press, 2005.
- [13] Strichartz R. S., "Guide to Distribution Theory and Fourier Transforms", World Scientific Publishing Company, 2003.
- [14] Sulem C., Sulem P.-L., "Nonlinear Schrödinger Equations: Self-Focusing and Wave Collapse", Springer, 1999.
- [15] Taylor M. E., "Partial Differential Equations III: Nonlinear Equations", Springer, 1996.
- [16] Villafranca A. B., Saravanamuttu K., "An Experimental Study of the Dynamics and Temporal Evolution of Self-Trapped Laser Beams in a Photopolymerizable Organosiloxane", J. Phys. Chem. C 112 (44), 2008, 17388–17396.
- [17] Whitham G. B., "Linear and Nonlinear Waves", John Wiley & Sons, 1974.